64079

SOME LATTICE PROBLEMS IN FUZZY SET THEORY AND FUZZY TOPOLOGY

Thesis submitted to

Cochin University of Science and Technology
for the degree of

Poctor of Philosophy

under the Faculty of Science

By
S. BABUSUNDAR

DEPARTMENT OF MATHEMATICS AND STATISTICS

COCHIN UNIVERSITY OF SCIENCE AND TECHNOLOGY

COCHIN - 682 022

CERTIFICATE

Certified that the work reported in the present thesis is based on the bona fide work done by Shri S.Babusundar, under my guidance and supervision in the Department of Mathematics and Statistics, Cochin University of Science and Technology, and has not been included in any other thesis submitted for the award of any degree.

Cochin -22 March 21, 1989 T. THRIVIKRAMAN

Professor and Head
Department of Mathematics
and Statistics
Cochin University of Scince
and Technology

DECLARATION

This thesis contains no material which has been accepted for the award of any other degree or diploma in any University and, to the best of my knowledge and belief, it contains no material previously published by any other person, except where due reference is made in the text.

Cochin -22 March 2∰, 1989 (S. BABUSUNDAR)

Lecturer
Department of Mathematics
and Statistics
Cochin University of Scince
and Technology

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

I am deeply indebted to Prof. T.Thrivikraman, my supervisor, for his steadfast encouragement, timely advices and useful suggestions during the course of this research work. I am also thankful to him for textending the facilities of the department, towards the preparation of this thesis.

I am grateful to my teachers in the department of Mathematics and Statistics, Cochin University of Science and Technology, for initiating research attitude in me. Their personality and academic achievements, had influenced me in many ways.

My heart felt gratitudes are due to all my friends whose good wishes were with me for the successful completion of this work.

I would like to place on record the help rendered by Mrs. Lawrence Brun, General Secretary, ICPAM, NICE, FRANCE, for helping me in getting reprints from Nice University.

I am thankful to my wife and son, for they have been always a source of inspiration in all my ventures.

I gratefully cherish the blessings from my parents and Prof. Wazir Hasan Abdi, former head of the department.

CONTENTS

CHAPTER	0		INTRODUCTION	01
CHAPTER	I		PROPERTIES OF INDUCED FUNCTIONS	07
		1.1	Preliminaries	07
		1.2	Properties of E	10
		1.3	Properties of F	21
		1.4	Properties of H	35
CHAPTER	II		SOME LATTICE PROPERTIES	42
		2.1	t-irreducible subsets	42
		2.2	t-completion	47
		2.3	t-irreducible subsets in Boolean lattices	48
CHAPTER	111		FUZZY FILTERS AND ULTRAFUZZY FILTERS	55
		3.1	Definitions	55
		3.2	Existence of ultrafuzzy filters	56
		3.3	Principal fuzzy filters	62
		3.4	Fuzzy filters with complemented membership lattice	64
CHAPTER	ΙV		LATTICE OF FUZZY TOPOLOGIES	66
		4.1	Introduction	66
		4.2	Properties of (L,X)	68
		4.3	Dual atoms in (L,X)	69
		4.5	Complements in (L,X)	79
			REFERENCES	85

INTRODUCTION

theory of fuzzy sets, was introduced L.A.ZADEH E303 as an alternative to classical theory o f He took the closed unit interval [0.1] sets. the membership set. J.A.GOGUEN [13] considered order structures unit interval for the membership set. bevond the He considered fuzzy subsets as generalized characteristic functions. Thus the ordinary set theory is a special case of fuzzy set theory where the membership set is {0,1}. GOGUEN suggested that a complete and distributive lattice would be a minimum structure for the membership set. Thereafter, many mathematicians, while developing fuzzy set theory have used different lattice-structures for the membership sets, like Completely distributive lattice with 0 and 1 T.E.GANTNER, R.C. STEINLAGE and R.H.WARREN [12], 2) Complete completely distributive lattice with order reversing involution by BRUCE HUTTON and IVAN REILLY [8], 3) Complete completely distributive non-atomic Boolean algebra by MIRA SARKAR [20], 4) Complete chain by ROBERT BADARD [2] and F.CONRAD [10], 5) Complete Brouwerian lattice with its dual also Brouwerian by ULRICH HOHLE [25], 6) Complete Boolean algebra by ULRICH HOHLE [26], 7) Complete and distributive lattice by S.E.RODABAUGH [21] and S.P.LOU [17].

Fuzzy topology was introduced by C.L.CHANG [9] and the theory of fuzzy topology was developed bν many mathematicians, thereafter. BRUCE HUTTON [6,7], BRUCE HUTTON IVAN REILLY [8] observed that the lattice of all fuzzy and subsets on a set, has all the properties required of membership set in the point-fuzzy set approach and hence the underlying set could be dispensed with. They defined a fuzzy topology as a subset of the membership lattice closed finite meet and arbitrary join operations, and containing O, RICHARD LOWEN [18] vastly modified the definition of fuzzy topology, given by C.L.CHANG [9] and obtained a fuzzy version of Tychonoff therom, but he lost the concept fuzzy topology generalizes topology.

believe that every fuzzy generalization should Ьe formulated in such a way that it contain the ordinary set theoretic notion as a special case. Therefore we take the definition of fuzzy topology in the line of C.L.CHANG [9] with an arbitrary complete and distributive lattice as the membership set. Almost all the results proved and presented in this thesis can, in a sense, be called generalizations of corresponding results in ordinary set theory and topology. However the tools and the methods have to be many of the cases, new.

In the first chapter of this thesis, we study the properties of induced functions between the lattices of fuzzy subsets, where the underlying sets and the corresponding membership sets are allowed to vary. Complete and completely distributive lattices are taken as membership sets. Let X and Y be two sets and L.M be the corresponding membership sets. Let L(X) and M(Y) denote the lattices of fuzzy subsets of X and Y respectively. Let f:X--->Y and g:L--->M be two given functions. Corresponding to the pair of functions (f,g), a function E:L(X)=-->M(Y) and another F:M(Y)--->L(X) are defined. S.E.RODABAUGH [21] had used (f,g), $/\!\!/\!\!/ g$ satisfying some more properties, to define morphisms in the category of L-fuzzy topologies: FUZZ. Necessary and sufficient conditions on the pair of functions (f,g) are investigated so that the induced functions E and F are one to one, onto, lattice homomorphism t-homomorphism. A t-homomorphism is a {0,1}-homomorphism EGEORGE GRATZER, 14] which preserves arbitrary join operation. Also minimal conditios on the pair of functions, are derived so that E and F are inverses of each other. The collection of all fuzzy topologies Ecf., C.L. CHANG, 93 is found to be a lattice under the order relation of set inclusion. Conditions on f and g are further investigated so that f and g naturally induce a function E':(L,X)--->(M,Y)

and another, f':(M,Y)=->(L,X). Properties of E' and F' are also studied with reference to properties of f and q.

Some results in lattice theory, are developed which are required for further studies in the later chapters. complete lattice L is considered, in general. The concept of ioin and meet irreducible element EGRATZER, 14, p. 603 tο define t-irreducible elements.t-irreducible adapted minimal t-irreducible subsets. Existence subsets and o f t-irreducible elements in a complete, complented and distributive lattice is studied in detail. The minimal t-irreducible subsets of the Boolean algebra of subsets of a set, are characterised. It is shown that in a lattice every nonzero element belongs to some minimal t-irreducible subset of the lattice, then the lattice must be a chain. chapter IV, minimal t-irreducible subsets of the membership lattice are shown to be intimately connected with the dual atoms in the lattice of fuzzy topologis.

A.K.KATSARAS [16] introduced fuzzy filters, taking the membership set to be the closed unit interval [0,1]. P.SRIVASTAVA and R.L.GUPTA [23] observed that the behaviour of ultrafuzzy filters, is radically different from the ordinary set theory. We, in the third chapter, study the properties of fuzzy filters and ultrafuzzy filters with

reference to the structure of the membership lattice. We begin the study of fuzzy filters by taking a complete and distributive lattice as the membership set and any ordinary set, as the underlying set. Some necessary and conditions, for a fuzzy filter to be an ultrafuzzy filter, are derived. When the membership lattice is further assumed be complemented, many characterisations of ultrafuzzv obtained, analogous to those available Principal fuzzy filters are ultrafilters. introduced unlike in the ordinary set theory, principal filters on fuzzy singletons are fuzzy not ultrafuzzy filters. Only when the membership value in the singleton is an atom, the principal fuzzy filter ultrafuzzy filter. Thus it is observed that i f membership lattice is the unit interval EO, 13, principal fuzzy filter is an ultrafuzzy filter.

In the final chapter we study some of the lattice properties of the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a fixed set X. Membership set is taken to be a complete and distributive lattice L. The collection (L,X) of all fuzzy topologies on a set, ordered by set inclusion is a complete lattice. It is in general, not distributive. This lattice is atomic. The dual atoms in (L,X) are designated as ultrafuzzy topologies. The existence of minimal t-irreducible subsets

in L, is proved to be necessary and sufficient for (L,X) atoms. A significant observation is that have dual ultrafuzzy toplogies do not exist if, the membership set taken to be the closed unit interval [0,1]. A necessary and sufficient condition for (L,X) to be dually atomic derived. In the light of the above characterisation, a few necessary conditions on L, is found out for (L,X) to dually atomic. It is found that if $L \neq \{0,1\}$ and if contains atleast two elements, then (L,X) is not atomic. However the lattice of topologies on a set is dually atomic EFROLICH, 11]. Finally, an attempt is made to solve problem of complementation in the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set. It is proved that in general, the lattice of fuzzy topologies is not complemented. Complements of some fuzzy topologies are found out. It is observed that (L,X) is not uniquely complemented. However, a complete analysis of the problem of complementation in the lattice of fuzzy topologies is yet to be found out.

CHAPTER I

PROPERTIES OF INDUCED FUNCTIONS

1.1 Preliminaries

Many order structures are being used as membership sets in fuzzy set theory and fuzzy topology. Through out this chapter we consider complete and completely distributive lattices only, as membership sets. Let X and Y be two sets and, L, M be the membership sets respectively. "O" and "1" commonly denote the least and largest element in any lattice. The symbols "\gequiv", "\texts\" and "V" are also commonly used to denote the order relation, meet operation and join operation in any latice. "I" denotes an arbitrary index set and "i" is a general member of I. We take join of members of empty set =0. i.e., VØ = O

1.1.1 Lattice of fuzzy sets

Definitions

A function a: X--->L is called a fuzzy subset of X. For a point x in X, a(x) is called the membership value of x in the fuzzy subset a.

Let L(X) denote the collection of all fuzzy subsets of X. In L(X) we can define an order as follows: for a,b in L(X), a \leq b iff $a(x) \leq b(x)$ for all x in X.

1.1.2 Remark

Clearly \leq is a partial order and L(X) is a lattice under this order relation. We have that for a,b in L(X), $(a \wedge b)(x) = a(x) \wedge b(x)$ and $(a \vee b)(x) = a(x) \vee b(x)$, for each x in X. Let $\{a(i) \mid i \text{ in } I\}$ be a subset of L(X). Then ((Va(i))(x) = Va(i)(x), similarly (Aa(i))(x) = Aa(i)(x) for each x in X. Thus L(X) is closed for arbitrary join and meet operations. Moreover the constant fuzzy subsets taking the membership values O and 1 of L respectively are the least and the largest elements in L(X). Further L(X) is distributive, since if a,b,c are in L(X), then

 $(a\Lambda(bVc))(x) = a(x)\Lambda(b(x)Vc(x))$

- = (a(x) h(x)) V(a(x) h(x)) ... is distributive
- $= (a \wedge b)(x) \nabla (a \wedge c)(x)$
- = $((a^b)V(a^c))(x)$... for each x in X

Further, if L is assumed to be complemented then L(X) is also complemented.

1.1.3 Definition

Let A be a subset of X. Characteristic function on A is a fuzzy subset of X defined by

$$Char(A)(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \text{ belongs to } A \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

1.1.4 Note

Denoting the two element sublattice $\{0,1\}$ of L by 2, 2(X) denotes the lattice of all characteristic functions on subsets of X. 2(X) is also the lattice of all fuzzy subsets of X with the membership set $\{0,1\}$. 2(X) is a complete and complemented distributive sublattice of L(X).

1.1.5 Induced functions

Definition

Let f:X--->Y and g:L--->M be two given functions. Define functions E:L(X)--->M(Y) and F:M(Y)-->L(X) as follows: for a in L(X) and y in Y,

 $E(a)(y) = g(\mathbf{V}f(y)) \text{ and } F(b)(x) = \mathbf{V}g^{-1}(bf(x))$ for x in X and b in M(Y).

1.3.2 Definition

Let f:X--->Y and h:M--->L be two given functions. Define function H:M(Y)--->L(X) as follows: for d in M(Y) and x in X, H(d)(x) = hdf(x).

1.2 Properties of E

1.2.1 Theorem

- (i) E is one to one iff f and g are one to one,
- (ii) E is onto iff f and q are onto,

and hence

E is a bijection iff f and g are bijections.

Proof

i) **Sufficiency:** Let f and g be one to one and a,b belong to L(X). Let E(a) = E(b). We want to show that a = b, equivalently a(x) = b(x) for each x. Suppose not, then there exists an x in X such that $a(x) \neq b(x)$. Since f is one to one there exists a unique y in Y such that $f^{-1}(y) = \{x\}$. Then $af^{-1}(y) = a(x) \neq b(x) = bf^{-1}(y)$. Now since g is one to one $E(a)(y) = g(Vaf^{-1}(y)) = g(a(x)) \neq g(b(x)) = Eb(y)$.

i.e., there exists a y such that $E(a)(y) \neq E(b)(y)$, hence $E(a) \neq E(b)$, a contradiction. Thus a(x) = b(x) for all x in X. i.e., a = b and Therefore, E is one to one.

Necessary: Let E be one to one. We want to show that a) f is one to one and b) g is one to one a) Suppose f is not one to one, then there exists w,x in X such that f(w) = f(x) = z in Y (say). Let $a = Char(\{w\})$ and

 $b = Char(\{x\})$. Then a, b belong to L(X) and $a \neq b$. However,

$$E(a)(y) = g(\mathbf{V}a\tilde{f}^{1}(y)) = \begin{cases} g(1) & \text{if } y = z \\ 0 & \text{if } y \neq z \end{cases}$$

and
$$E(b)(y) = g(Vbf^{-1}(y)) = \begin{cases} g(1) & \text{if } y = z \\ 0 & \text{if } y \neq z. \end{cases}$$

Thus, though $a \neq b$, E(a) = E(b), hence E is not one to one, a contradiction. Therefore, f must be one to one.

b) Suppose g is not one to one, let g(1) = g(m) for some 1,m in L and 1 \neq m. Consider the constant fuzzy subsets $\underline{1}$,m of X taking the membership values 1 and m respectively on X. Then though 1 \neq m, for y in Y

$$E(\underline{1})(y) = g(V\underline{1}f^{-1}(y)) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if y is not in } f(X) \\ g(1) & \text{if y isin} f(X) \end{cases}$$

and
$$E(\underline{m})(y) = g(V\underline{m}f^{-1}(y)) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if y is not in } f(X) \\ g(1) & \text{if y is in } f(X) \end{cases}$$

i.e., $E(\underline{1}) = E(\underline{m})$ and hence E is not one to one. Therefore, g must be one to one.

ii) Sufficiency: Let f and g be onto, and d belongs to M(Y). Since g is onto, there exists l(y) in L such that g(l(y)) = d(y) for each y in Y. Since f is onto, for each y

in Y, f'(y) is nonempty. Now define a in L(X) as follows: for x in X, a(x) = l(y) if f(x) = y. Clearly E(a) = d. Since d is an arbitrary element in M(Y), E is onto.

Necessary: Let E be onto. We want to show that a) f is onto and b) q is onto.

- a) Suppose f is not onto, then there exists an z in Y such that $f^{\dashv}(z) = \emptyset$. Now let $d = Char(\{z\})$. Then d is in M(Y). For any a in L(X), $E(a)(z) = g(Vaf^{\dashv}(z)) = 0$. Therefore, d is not an image under E, as d(z) = 1. Thus E is not onto, a contradiction. Hence f must be onto.
- b) Suppose g is not onto, then there exists an m in M such that m is not in g(L). Then the constant fuzzy set m of Y cannot be an image under E. Therefore, E is not onto, a contradiction. Hence g must be onto.

The proof of ii) is complete.

1.2.2 Theorem

If g is a non-constant function, then E is a latice homomorphism if and only if g is a homomorphism and f is one to one.

Proof

Necessary: Suppose q is a non-constant function, E is a

lattice homomorphism, and f is not one to one, then there exist w and x in X such that $w \neq x$ and f(w) = f(x) = z (say) Let $a = Char(\{w\})$ and $b = Char(\{x\})$. Then $a \land b = 0$ in L(X), but $E(a \land b)(z) = g(V(a \land b)f^{\neg i}(z)) = g(0)$, whereas E(a)(z) = E(b)(z) = g(1). Since for a non-constant lattice homomorphism g, $g(0) \neq g(1)$, we have that $E(a \land b) \neq E(a) \land E(b)$. Therefore, E is a not a lattice homomorphism. Thus f must be onto.

Suppose g is not a homomorpism, then there exist l,m in L such that either

 $g(1Vm) \neq g(1) V g(m)$ or $g(1^{\Lambda}m) \neq g(1) \Lambda g(m)$.

Correspondingly for the constant fuzzy subsets $\underline{1}$ and \underline{m} either $E(\underline{1}V\underline{m}) \neq E(\underline{1})VE(\underline{m})$ or $E(\underline{1}^{\Lambda}\underline{m}) \neq E(\underline{1})^{\Lambda}E(\underline{m})$.

Therefore, for E to be a lattice homomorphism, g must be a lattice homomorphism.

Sufficiency: Let f be one to one and g be a lattice homomorphism. Then for a,b in L(X) and y in Y

 $E(aVb)(y) = g(V(aVb)f^{-1}(y))$ $= g((af^{-1}(y))V(b(f^{-1}(y))) ... f is one to one$ $= g(af^{-1}(y))Vg(gf^{-1}(y)) ... g is homomorphism$ = E(a)(y)VE(b)(y)

Similarly, $E(a^{h}b)(y) = E(a)(y)^{h}E(b)(y)$. Hence E is a lattice homomorphism.

1.2.3 Note

If g is a constant function then E is a lattice homomorphism irrespective of f being one to one or not, since E, in this case will also be a constant function.

1.2.4 Definition

Let J and K be two complete lattices and h:J--->K be a function such that

- i) h is a homomorphism,
- ii) h(0) = 0 and h(1) = 1,

and iii) h(Vl(i)) = Vh(l(i)) where $\{l(i)\}$ i in I} is an arbitrary subset of J.

Then h is called a t-homomorphism.

E"t" in the above definition is indicative of the fact that a t-homomorphism takes a fuzzy topology to a fuzzy topology. In particular when j = K = 2(X), a t-homomorphism takes a topology to another topology on XJ.

1.2.5 Theorem

E is a homomorphism with E(0)=0 and E(1)=1 iff g is a homomorphism , g(0)=0 and g(1)=1, and f is a hijection.

Proof

Necessary: From the theorem (1.2.2) f must be one to one and g must be a homomorphism when E is a homomorphism. Clearly if $g(0) \neq 0$, then $E(0) \neq 0$ and if $g(1) \neq 1$ then $E(1) \neq 1$. Thus g(0) = 0 and g(1) = 1, are necessary. Now if f is not onto then there exists an z in Y such that f(z) = 0. But then E(1)(z) = 0 and hence $E(1) \neq 1$, a contradiction. Hence f must be onto, as well.

Sufficiency: From the theorem (1.2.2), if f is a bijection and g is a homomorphism with g(0)=0 and g(1)=1, then E is a homomorphism. Further, for all y in Y, since f is onto

$$E(1)(y) = g(\mathbf{V}1f^{-1}(y)) = g(1) = 1$$

and $E(0)(y) = g(\mathbf{V}0f^{-1}(y)) = g(0) = 0$.

The proof is complete.

1.2.6 Theorem

Let f be a bijection. Then E is a t-homomorphism if f g is a t-homomorphism.

Proof

In the light of the theorem (1.2.5), to complete the proof, it is enough to show that E preserves arbitrary join operation iff g does so.

Necessary: Suppose g does not preserve arbitrary join operation, then there exists $\{l(i)\}$ i in I}, an arbitrary subset of L such that $g(Vl(i)) \neq Vg(l(i))$. Consider the constant fuzzy subsets $\underline{l}(i)$, for each i. We then have that $E(V\underline{l}(i)) \neq VE(\underline{l}(i))$. i.e., E does not preserve arbitrary join operation.

Sufficiency: Let g preserves arbitrary join operation and $\{a(i)\}$ i in I} be an arbitrary subset of L(X). Then for each y in Y,

$$E(Va(i))(y) = g(V(Va(i)f^{-1}(y)))$$

$$= g(V(a(i)f^{-1}(y))) ...f is a bijection$$

$$= Vg(a(i)f^{-1}(y)) ...g preserves arbitrary join operation$$

$$= VE(a(i))(y)$$

i.e., E(Va(i)) = VE(a(i))

1.2.7 Observation

Taking L = M and g to be the identity function, we have that g is a t-homomorphism, which is also a bijection. In the light of the above theorem, we have that, corresponding to every function f:X--->Y, there exists a function E:L(X)--->L(Y) such that

- i) E is one to one iff f is one to one
- ii) E is onto iff f is onto and iii) E is an onto t-isomorphism iff f is a bijection.

Taking X = Y and f to be the identity function, there exists a naturally induced function E:L(X)--->M(X), corresponding to every function g:L--->M such that

- i) E is one to one iff q is one to one
- ii) E is onto iff g is onto and iii) E is a t-homomorphism iff g is a t-homomorphism.

1.2.8 Definition Ecf. C.L.CHANG, 93

A subset T of L(X) is said to be a fuzzy topology on X if

- i) 0,1 € T,
- ii) a,b & T implies a4b & T

and iii) a(i) & T for i in I implies Va(i) & T.

1.2.9 Remark

Let (L,X) denote the collection of all fuzzy topologies on X. Ordered by set inclusion (L,X) is a lattice. For S,T in (L,X), S^T = S^T and SVT is the smallest fuzzy topology containing S and T. This is meaningful, since arbitrary intersection of fuzzy topologies is a fuzzy topology and L(X) is the largest element in (L,X). The smallest fuzzy topology on X is $\{0,1\}$. More lattice properties of (L,X) are studied in Chapter IV.

1.2.10 Note

A t-homomorphism E:L(X)=->M(Y) induces a function

E':(L,X)--->(M,Y) where E'(T) = {E(t)} t G T} for each T in (L,X). Clearly E'(T) is a fuzzy topology on Y, for each T in (L,X).

The following observations on E', are immediate:

- i) E'(0) = 0
- ii) E'(1) = 1 iff E is onto, and
- iii) E'(VT(i)) = V(E'(T(i)) for T(i) in (L,X) and I in I.

1.2.11 Theorem

Let E:L(X)=-->M(Y) be a t-homomorphism and E':(L,X)=-->(M,Y) be the induced function [1.2.10]. Then

- i) E' is one to one iff E is one to one
- ii) E' is onto iff E is onto
- iii) E' is a homomorphism iff $E^{-1}(d)$ is either a singleton or empty for all d in M(Y) and d \neq 0,1
 - iv) E' is an onto t-isomorphism iff E is a bijection.

Proof

i) Necessary: Let E' be one to one and a,b & L(X) be such that E(a) = E(b). consider S = $\{0,a,1\}$ and T = $\{0,b,1\}$. S and T belong to (L,X) and E'(S) = E'(T). Since E' is one to one, S = T and hence a = b. i.e., E is one to one.

T 512,56:51年,128 中A3

Sufficiency: Let E be one to one and S,T \mathcal{E} (L,X) be such that S \neq T. Then there exist an a \mathcal{E} L(X), which belongs to only one of them. Assume that a (S only. Then E(a) \mathcal{E} E'(S) but E(a) \mathcal{E} E'(T). Therefore, E' is one to one.

ii) Necessary: Let E' be onto and d \in M(Y).Let T = $\{0,d,1\}$. Then T \in (M,Y) and there exists S in (L,X) such that E'(S) = T. Thus there exists an s in S such that E(s) = d. Hence E is onto.

Sufficiency: Let E be onto and T \in (M,Y). Let S be the set of all s in S such that E(s) \in T. Clearly O, 1 belong to S. If a, b \in S, then E(a), E(b) \in T and hence E(a) \in E(a) \in T. Since E(a) \in E(a) \in E(a) \in E(a) \in B(a) \in S, then E(a) \in E(a) \in T, for each i, hence V(E(a(i)) \in T. Since V(E(a(i)) = E(Va(i)), Va(i) \in S. Thus S is a fuzzy toplogy and trivially E'(S) = T. Therefore, E' is onto.

iii) Necessary: Let E' be a lattice homomorphism. Suppose, there exists d in M(Y) such that d \neq 0,1 and E (d) \neq 0, is not a singleton, then there exist a,b in L(X) such that E(a) = E(b) = d. Let R = {0,a,1} and S = {0,b,1}. Then R,S \in (L,X), R \neq S and R \wedge S = {0,1}. However, E'(R) = E'(S) = {0,d,1}. Thus E'(R^S) \neq E'(R) \wedge E'(S), a contradiction to the assumption that E' is a homomorphism.

Therefore, \vec{E}^{l} (d) must be either a singleton or empty whenever E' is a homomorphism.

Sufficiency: Let E be such that $E^{-1}(d)$ is either a singleton or empty, for all d in M(Y)\{0,1}. Recalling the result (1.2.10)(iii), it remains only to prove that E' preserves meet operation. Let R,S belong to (L,X). Clearly E'(R^S) is a subset of E'(R)^E'(S). Let d (E'(R)^E'(S)). If d is either 0 or 1, then d belongs to E'(R^S) also, and if $d \neq 0,1$ then there exists s in S and t in T such that E(s) = E(t) = d. Thus {s,t} is a subset of $E^{-1}(d)$. Since $E^{-1}(d)$ is nonempty, it must be a singleton. Therefore, s = t. i.e., $t \in R^A$ S. Thus E(t) = d, and $d \in E'(R^A$ S). Hence $E'(R^A$ S) = $E'(R)^A$ E'(S) and E' preserves meet operation and the proof is complete.

iv) follows from i), ii), and iii) above and the
result (1.2.10).

1.2.12 Theorem

If f:X--->Y is a bijection, then the following are equivalent, for the induced functions.

- i) q:L--->M is an onto t-isomorphism,
- ii) E:L(X)=->M(Y) is an onto t-isomorphism, and iii) E':(L,X)=->(M,Y) is an onto t-isomorphism.

1.3 Properties of F

1.3.1 Theorem

i) If g is a bijection, then F is one to one iff f is onto ii) F is one to one does not imply either g is one to one or g is onto. But, if F is one to one, then g is one to one implies g is onto.

and iii) F is one to one implies f is onto.

Proof

i) **Necessary:** Suppose F is not one to one and f is not onto then there exists an z in Y such that $z \notin f(X)$. Let $a = Char(\{z\})$. Now $a \notin M(Y)$ and $a \neq 0$ but F(a) = F(0), which is a contradiction to the assumption that F is one to one. Hence f must be onto.

Sufficiency: Let a,b \in M(Y) and F(a) = F(b). Then for each x in X, F(a)(x) = F(b)(x). i.e., $Vg^{(1)}af(x) = Vg^{(1)}bf(x)$. This implies that af(x) = bf(x), since g is a bijection. Thus a = b, since f is onto. Therefore, F is one to one.

- ii) Consider the following example.
- 1.3.2 Example: Let L = M = X = Y = [0,1] and f:X--->Y be the identity function. Let $\{p(n)\}$ $n = 1,2,...\}$ be a set of distinct prime numbers. Let A(n) denote the set of all p(n)-adic rationals in $\{0,1\}$ and let $\{q(n)\}$ $n = 1,2,...\}$ be

the set of rationals in (0,1). Now define for each \times in [0,1], subsets:

$$B(x) = \begin{cases} \{x\} & \text{if } x \text{ is a irrational} \\ \{0\} & \text{if } x = 0 \end{cases}$$

$$A(n) \cap [0,x] & \text{if } x = q(n)$$

$$\{U\{A(n) \neq B(q(n))\}\} \cup \{1\} & \text{if } x = 1 \end{cases}$$
Now $\{B\{x\}\} : x \in [0,1]\}$ is a partition of $[0,1]$ such the

Now { B{x}! \times C [0,13 } is a partition of [0,13] such that VB(x) = x, for every x in X. Define g:L--->M such that for each l in L, g(l) = x if l \in B(x). Then g is onto, but not one to one. However for a,b in M(Y), F(a) = F(b) implies a = b since, a = b ince, a = b implies a = b since, a = b since, a = b implies a = b since, a =

i.e.,
$$Vg^{-1}af(x) = Vg^{\prime}bf(x)$$

bijection (identity function).

i.e., $Vg^{-1}a(x)=Vg^{-1}b(x)$... f, is the identity. But this implies that a(x)=b(x) for each x. Thus F is one to one, though g is not one to one. Moreover, here F is a

1.3.3 Example: Let $L = M = \{0,1\}$ and g:L=->M be the constant function 1. Let X and Y be two sets such that there exists an onto function f:X=->Y. Now if for some a,b in M(Y), F(a) = F(b) then F(a)(x) = F(b)(x) for all x in X.

i.e., $V\widehat{g}^1$ af(x) = $V\widehat{g}^1$ bf(x).

Thus we have $Vg^{-1}af(x) = Vg^{-1}bf(x) = 0$ or 1 for each x. $Vg^{-1}af(x) = Vg^{-1}bf(x) = 0 \text{ implies } af(x) = bf(x) = 0 \text{ and}$ $Vg^{-1}af(x) = Vg^{-1}bf(x) = 1 \text{ implies } af(x) = bf(x) = 1 \text{ for } x \in X.$ Since f is onto , a = b. i.e., f is one to one, though g is not onto.

Suppose F and g are one to one but g is not onto, then there exists m in M such that $m \notin g(L)$. Let g(O) = n. Then $n \ne m$. Consider the constant fuzzy subsets n and m of Y, $n \ne m$ but $F(\underline{n}) = F(\underline{m})$, which is a contradiction to the assumption that F is one to one. Hence g must be onto. Proof of ii) is complete.

iii) If f is not onto, then there exists an z in Y such that $z \notin f(X)$. Let $a = Char(\{z\})$. Then $a \notin M(Y)$ and $a \neq 0$, but F(a) = F(0). Thus F is not one to one, a contradiction. Hence the result.

1.3.4 Definition

Let h:L--->M be a function and L/h denote the set $\{A(m) = h^{-1}(m) \mid m \ (M)\}$. A(m)'s are called the fibers of h at m. Define V and Λ operation in L/h as follows: for m,n \in M

A(m) V A(n) = A(mVn) and $A(m) \wedge A(n) = A(m\Lambda n)$.

Thus L/h is a lattice which is complete and completely distributive with least element $A(\Omega)$ and the largest element

A(1). A function J:L/h--->L defined by J(A(m)) = V A(m) is called the join function on the fibers of h. The fibers of h are distinct iff h is either onto or M $\not\approx$ h(L) is a singleton.

1.3.5 Theorem

F is one to one iff i) f is onto,

ii) the fibers of g are distinct, and iii) join function on the fibers of g is one to one.

Proof

Necessary: f must be onto follows from the theorem (1.3.1). Suppose the fibers are not distinct then there exist m,n in M such that m \neq n and $g^{-1}(m) = g^{-1}(n)$. Consider the constant fuzzy subsets m and n in M(Y), we have m \neq n but F(m) = F(n). Thus F is not one to one, a contradiction. Therefore, the fibers of g must be distint.

Suppose the join function on the fibers of g is not one to one, then there exist m,n in M such that $Vg^{-1}(m) = Vg^{-1}(n)$ but m \neq n. Thus the constant fuzzy subsets m and n are different but F(m) = F(n), a contradiction to the assumption that F is one to one. Hence the join function on the fibers of g must be one to one.

Sufficiency: Let F(c) = F(d) for some c,d in M(Y). Then F(c)(x) = F(d)(x) for all x in X. i.e., $Vg^{-1}c(x) = Vg^{-1}d(x)$ for each x in X. This implies c(x) = d(x) for each x, since join function on the fibers of g is one to one. Thus c = d. Since c and d are arbitrary, F is one to one.

1.3.6 Theorem

- i) If g is one to one then F is onto iff f is one to one.
- ii) F is onto, does not imply that g is one to one.
- iii) f is one to one does not imply that F is onto.
- iv) F is onto iff f is one to one and the join function on the fibers of g is one to one.

Proof

i) **Necessary:** Suppose F is onto and f is not one to one. Then there exist w, x in X such that f(w) = f(x). Then for all d in M(Y), F(d)(w) = F(d)(x). Thus no c in L(X) with $c(w) \neq c(x)$ can be an image under F. Therefore, F is not onto, a contradiction. Thus f must be one to one, irrespective of g being one to one or not.

Sufficiency: Let f and g be one to one and a \leftarrow L(X). Define d:Y--->M such that, for y in Y

$$d(y) = \begin{cases} ga(x) & \text{if } f(x) = y \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

"d" is well defined, since f is one to one. For each x in X $F(d)(x) = Vg^{-1}df(x) = Vg^{-1}ga(x) = a(x), \text{ since g is one to one.}$ Thus F is onto.

ii) In example (1.3.2), F is onto while g is not one to one. Hence ii) holds.

iii) Let X be a set with atleast two points and Y = X; f:X--->Y be the identity function; $M = \{0,1\}$; $L = \{0,1,1\}$, where 0<1<1; g:L--->M be the constant function taking one on L and 1 be the constant fuzzy subset on X taking the value 1. Now for all d in M(Y) and x in X,

$$F(d)(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } d(x) = 1 \\ 0 & \text{if } d(x) = 0 \end{cases}$$

Then $F(d) \neq \underline{1}$ for all d in M(Y). Therefore, F is not onto. Hence iii) holds.

iv) Necessity: f must be one to one, follows from the proof of i). Suppose the join function on the fibers of g is not onto, then there exists 1 in L such that $Vg^{-1}(m) \neq 1$ for all m in M. But then the constant fuzzy subset 1 in L(X) cannot be an image under F. Therefore, F is not onto, a contradiction. Hence the necessity.

Sufficiency: Let a $\boldsymbol{\epsilon}$ L(X). Since join function on the fibers of g is onto, for each x in X, and a(x) $\boldsymbol{\epsilon}$ L, there exists

 $m(x) \in M$ such that $Vq^{-1}m(x) = a(x)$. Define $d \in M(Y)$ by

$$d(y) = \begin{cases} m(x) & \text{if } f(x) = y \\ 0 & \text{otherwise,} \end{cases}$$

for each y in Y. "d" is well defined since f is one to one. And for each x in X,

$$F(d)(x) = V_q^{-1} df(x) = V_q^{-1} m(x) = a(x).$$

i.e., f(d) = a. Thus f is onto. The proof is complete.

1.3.7 Theorem

- i) g is an onto isomorphism, implies F is a homomorphismii) F is a homomorphism, does not imply that
 - a) g is one to one,
 - b) g is a homomorphism,

and c) q is onto.

iii) F is a homomorphism iff join function on the fibers of q, is a homomorphism.

Proof

i) Let g be an onto isomorphism. Then, for any c, d in M(Y),

$$\begin{split} F(cVd)(x) &= Vg_{C}^{-1}(cVd)f(x) \\ &= g^{-1}((cf(x)V(df(x))) & ... g \text{ is one to one} \\ &= g^{-1}(cf(x)) \cdot V \cdot g^{-1}(df(x)) & ... g \text{ is onto isomorphism} \\ &= F(c)(x) \cdot V \cdot F(d)(x), \text{ for each } x \text{ in } X. \end{split}$$

Thus F(cVd) = F(c) V F(d). Similarly $F(c \wedge d) = F(c) \wedge F(d)$. Hence F is a homomorphism.

ii) In example (1.3.2), F is an identity homomorphism while g is neither one to one nor a homomorphism. So it remains to prove only that "g is onto" is not necessary for F to be a homomorphism. Consider L = [0,1] and $M = \{0\}$ U [0.5,1] and g:L--->M, defined as

$$g(1) = 0.5(1) + 0.5$$
, for 1 in L.

Then g is an isomorphism and not onto M. Consider c,d in M(Y) and x in X.

$$F(cVd)(x) = Vg^{-1}(cVd)f(x)$$

$$= Vg^{-1}(cf(x) \ V \ df(x))$$

$$= \begin{cases} g^{-1}cf(x) \ V \ g^{-1}df(x) & \text{if } cf(x), df(x) \neq 0 \\ g^{-1}cf(x) & \text{if } df(x) = 0 \\ g^{-1}df(x) & \text{if } cf(x) = 0 \end{cases}$$

$$= F(c)(x) \ V \ F(d)(x), \ \ \text{since } cf(x) = 0$$

implies F(c) = 0 and df(x) = 0 implies F(d)(x) = 0.

i.e.,
$$F(cVd) = F(c) V F(d)$$
.

And
$$F(cAd)(x) = Vg^{-1}(cAd)f(x)$$

$$= Vg^{-1}(cf(x) \wedge df(x))$$

$$= \begin{cases} (g^{-1}cf(x)) \wedge (g^{-1}df(x)) & \text{if } af(x) = 0 \\ 0 & \text{othewrwise} \end{cases}$$

$$= F(c)(x) \wedge F(d)(x) \text{ for each } x \text{ in } X.$$

Thus, $F(c^{\wedge}d) = F(c) \wedge F(d)$ and hence F is a homomorphism.

iii) Necessity: Suppose join function on the fibers of g is not a homomorphism, then there exists m,n in M such that

either
$$Vg^{\uparrow}(mVn) \neq (Vg^{\uparrow}(m)) V (Vg^{\uparrow}(n))$$

or $Vq^{\uparrow}(m\Lambda n) \neq (Vq^{\uparrow}(m)) \wedge (Vq^{\uparrow}(n))$.

Correspondingly for the constant fuzzy subsets \underline{m} and \underline{n} in M(Y),

either
$$F(\underline{m}V\underline{n}) \neq F(\underline{m}) V F(\underline{n})$$

or $F(\underline{m}\Delta n) \neq F(\underline{m}) \Delta F(\underline{n})$.

i.e., F is not a homomorphism. Hence the necessity.

Sufficiency: Let $c,d \in M(Y)$. Then for each x in X,

$$F(cVd)(x) = Vg^{-1}(cVd)f(x)$$

=
$$Vg^{-1}(cf(x) V df(x))$$

= $(Vg^{-1}(cf(x)) \ V \ (Vg^{-1}(df(x))$...the join function is a homomorphism

= F(c)(x) V F(d)(x).

Similarly, $F(c \wedge d)(x) = F(c)(x) \wedge F(d)(x)$, for each x in X. Thus F is a homomorphism.

1.3.8 Theorem

If $g^{-1}(0)\subset\{0\}$ and the join function on the fibers of g is a t-homomorphism, then F is a t-homomorphism.

[Prof is straight forward and hence is omitted]

1.3.9 Theorem

- i) F(0) = 0 iff $g^{-1}(0) \subseteq \{0\}$
- ii) g is a t-homomorphism and $\widetilde{g}^{\,\prime}(0)\subset\{0\}$, do not imply that F is a homomorphism

Proof

- i) Can be easily proved.
- ii) Consider the following example. Let $L = \{0,1,1\}$, where 0 < 1 < 1 and $M = \{0,m,n,1\}$, where m and n are atoms in M. Define g:L--->M as follows: g(0) = 0, g(1) = 1, and g(1) = m. Then g is a t-homomorphism and $\widehat{g'}(0) \subset \{0\}$. Let X be an arbitrary set, Y = X and f:X--->Y be the identity function. Consider the constant fuzzy subsets \underline{m} and \underline{n} of Y. $\underline{m} \lor \underline{n} = 1$. Therefore, $F(\underline{m} \lor \underline{n})(x) = 1$ while $F(\underline{m})(x) = 1$ and $F(\underline{n})(x) = 0$. Thus $F(\underline{m} \lor \underline{n}) \not= F(\underline{m}) \lor F(\underline{n})$ and hence F is not a homomorphism. The proof of ii) is complete.

1.3.10 Remark

If g is an one to one and onto lattice homomorphism then f is an onto t-homomorphism. But the converse is not true, follows from example (1.3.2), where F is an onto t-isomorphism, while g is neither one to one nor a lattice homomorphism.

1.3.11 Theorem

FoE is the identity function iff f and g are one to one.

Proof

Necessity: Suppose f is not one to one, then there exist w, x in X such that $w \neq x$ and f(w) = f(x). Let a be the fuzzy subset of X defined by, y in for X,

$$a(y) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } y = w \\ 1 & \text{if } y \neq w. \end{cases}$$

Now, $(f \circ E)(a)(w) = Vg^{-1}(g(Vaf^{-1}f(w)))$ $= Vg^{-1}(g(Va(\{ w, x \} \}))$ $= Vg^{-1}(g(1))$ $= 1 \neq a(w)$.

Therefore, $(F \circ E)(a) \neq a$. i.e., $F \circ E$ is not the identity function on L(X). Hence f must be one to one.

Suppose g is not one to one, then there exist an 1 in L such that $\mathbf{Vg}^{-1}(g(1)) \neq 1$. Let $\underline{1}$ be the constant fuzzy subset of X, with the membership value 1. Then $(F \circ E)(\underline{1}) \neq \underline{1}$, and hence $F \circ E$ is not the identity function. Thus g must be one to one.

Sufficiency: Let a $\in L(X)$. Then for each x in X,

$$(F \circ E)(a)(x) = Vg^{-1}(E(a)(x))$$

$$= Vg^{-1}(g(Vaf^{-1}(f(x))))$$

$$= Vg^{-1}g(a(x)) \qquad \text{..f is one to one}$$

$$= a(x) \qquad \text{..g is one to one}$$

Thus $F \circ E$ is the identity function on L(X).

1.3.12 Definition

A subset S of a complete lattice is said to be upper complete if VS belongs to S.

1.3.13 Theorem

E°F is the identity function on M(Y) if and only if

i) f is onto,

ii) g is onto, and

iii) the fibers of g are upper complete.

Proof

Necessity: i) Suppose f is not onto, then there exists an z in Y such that $f'(z) = \emptyset$. Consider $d = Char(\{z\})$ in M(Y). $d \neq 0$ but $F(d)(x) = Vg^{-1}df(x) = 0$ for all x in X. Therefore,

$$(E \circ F)(d)(y) = E(0)(y) = 0,$$

for all y in Y. Thus $(E \circ F)(d) \neq d$. Hence $E \circ F$ is not the identity function, and hence f must be onto.

ii) Suppose g is not onto, then there exists m in M such that m $\not=$ g(L). Then, for the constant fuzzy subset m in M(Y), and for each x in X,

$$F(\underline{m})(x) = Vg^{-1}\underline{m}f(x) = Vg^{-1}(m) = 0.$$

Therefore, $F(\underline{m}) = 0$. Thus, for each y in Y,

$$(E \circ F)(\underline{m})(y) = E(0)(y)$$

= $g(V0 \hat{f}^{(1)}(y))$
= $q(0)$.

Since $g(0) \neq m$, $(E \circ F)(\underline{m}) \neq \underline{m}$. Thus $E \circ F$ is not the identity function. Hence g must be onto.

iii) Suppose there exist an m in M such that the fiber $g^{-1}(m)$ is not upper complete, then $Vg^{-1}(m) = 1$ (say) is not in $g^{-1}(m)$.

i.e., $g(1) \neq m$. Now for the constant fuzzy subset m of M(Y) and for each x in X,

$$F(\underline{m})(x) = V_{\overline{g}}^{(m)} \underline{m} f(x) = V_{\overline{g}}^{(m)} = 1.$$

Hence for each y in Y,

$$(E^{\circ}F)(\underline{m})(y) = g(V(f(\underline{m})(f^{-1}(y)))) = g(1) \neq m.$$

Thus (EoF)(\underline{m}) $\neq \underline{m}$. i.e., EoF is not the identity function. Hence iii) is necessary.

Sufficiency: Let $d \in M(Y)$. Then for each y in Y,

$$(E \circ F)(d)(y) = g(VF(d)f^{-1}(y))$$

$$= g(V(Vg^{-1}df(f^{-1}(y))))$$

$$= g(V(Vg^{-1}d(y))) .. fis onto$$

$$= g(1) where 1=Vg^{-1}d(y)$$

$$= d(y). .. fibers of g is upper complete$$

Therefore, $E \circ F(d) = d$ for each d in M(Y). i.e., $E \circ F$ is the identity function on M(Y). The proof is complete.

1.3.14 Remark

E and F are inverses if and only of f and g are bijections, since fibers of g are upper complete when g is a bijection.

1.3.15 Note

A t-homomorphism F:M(Y)=-->L(X) takes a fuzzy topology of Y to a fuzzy topology of X. Hence F induces a function F':(M,Y)=-->(L,X) defined as $F'(T)=\{F(t): t \in T\}$, for T in (M,Y). Then the following observations are immediate.

- i) F'(0) = 0.
- ii) F'(1) = 1 iff F is onto.
- iii) F'(VT(i)) = VF'(T(i)), where { T(i)} i in I } \subset (M,Y).
 - iv) F' is onto iff F is onto.
 - v) F' is one to one iff F is one to one.

- vi) F' is a homomorphism iff $F^{-1}(d)$ is either a singleton or empty, for each d in M(Y)\{0,1}.
- vii) F' is an onto t-homomorphism iff F is a bijection.

Now we can state the following theorem.

1.3.16 Theorem

If f:X--->Y is a bijection, then the following are equivalent, for the induced functions:

- i) g:L--->M is an onto t-isomorphism.
- ii) F:M(Y)=->L(X) is an onto t-isomorphism.
- iii) F':(M,Y)--->(L,X) is an onto t-isomorphism.

1.4 Properties of H [1.3.2].

1.4.1 Theorem

i) H is one to one iff f is onto and h is one to one,and ii) H is onto iff f is one to one and h is onto.

Proof

i) Necessary: Suppose f is not onto, then there exists an z in Y such that z is not in f(X). Let $d = Char(\{z\})$ in M(Y). Then $d \neq 0$ and for any x in X,

$$H(d)(x) = hdf(x) = h(0),$$

and $H(0)(x) = h0f(x) = h(0).$

Thus H(d) = H(0). Hence H is not one to one, a contradiction. Therefore, f must be onto.

Suppose h is not one to one, then there exist m,n in M such that m \neq n and h(m) = h(n). Let m and n be the constant fuzzy subsets in Y, taking the membership values m and n, respectively. Though m and n are different, for each x in X,

$$H(\underline{m})(x) = h\underline{m}f(x) = h(m),$$

and $H(\underline{n})(x) = h\underline{n}f(x) = h(n)$.

Since h(m) = h(n), $H(\underline{m}) = H(\underline{n})$, a contradiction. Therefore, h must be one to one.

Sufficiency: Let c,d \notin M(Y) be such that H(c) = H(d). i.e., for each x in X,

$$H(c)(x) = H(d)(x).$$

i.e., hcf(x) = hdf(x).

This implies, cf(x) = df(x) ... is one to one

Hence c = d, as f is onto. Thus H is one to one.

ii) Necessary: Suppose f is not one to one, then there exist w,x in X such that $w \neq x$ and f(w) = f(x). Let a in L(X) be the Characteristic function on $\{w\}$. Then $a(w) \neq a(x)$. However, for any d in M(Y),

$$H(d)(w) = hdf(w) = hdf(x) = H(d)(x)$$
.

Thus, a cannot be an image under H. Hence H is not onto, a contradiction. Therefore, f must be one to one.

Suppose h is not onto, then there exist an l in $L\backslash h(M)$ and the constant fuzzy subset \underline{l} of X, cannot be an image under H. Thus H is not onto, a contradiction. Hence h must be onto.

Sufficiency: Let a \mathbf{E} L(X). Then $\mathbf{h}^{-1}(\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x})) \neq \emptyset$, for all \mathbf{x} in X, since \mathbf{h} is onto. Let $\mathbf{l}(\mathbf{x})$ be a representative element, from $\mathbf{h}^{-1}(\mathbf{a}(\mathbf{x}))$ for each \mathbf{x} in X. Now define $\mathbf{d}:Y=-->M(Y)$ as follows: for \mathbf{y} in \mathbf{Y} ,

$$d(y) = \begin{cases} 1(x) & \text{if } f(x) = y \\ 0 & \text{otherwise.} \end{cases}$$

Clearly $d \in M(Y)$ and for every x in X,

$$H(d)(x) = hdf(x) = h(1(x)) = a(x).$$

i.e., H(d) = a. Hence, H is onto. The proof is complete.

1.4.2 Theorem

H is lattice homomorphism if and only if h is so.

Proof

Necessary: Suppose h is not a homomorphism, then there exist m,n in M such that either

i) $h(mVn) \neq h(m) V h(n)$, or ii) $h(m \wedge n) \neq h(m) \wedge h(n)$.

Let \underline{m} and \underline{n} be the constant fuzzy subsets of Y, taking the membership values m and n, respectively. We have that for each x in X,

$$H(\underline{m})(x) = h\underline{m}f(x) = h(m),$$

$$H(\underline{n})(x) = h\underline{n}f(x) = h(n),$$

$$H(\underline{m}V\underline{n})(x) = h(\underline{m}V\underline{n})f(x) = h(mVn),$$

$$H(\underline{m}\Lambda n)(x) = h(\underline{m}\Lambda n)f(x) = h(\underline{m}\Lambda n).$$

Thus in case i)

and

 $H(\underline{m} \vee \underline{n}) \neq H(\underline{m}\underline{n}) \vee H(\underline{n}),$

and in case ii)

 $H(\underline{m}\Delta\underline{n}) \neq H(\underline{m}\underline{n}) \wedge H(\underline{n}).$

Therefore, in either case, H is not a homomorphism, which is a contradiction. Hence h must be a homomorphism.

Sufficiency: Let h be a homomorphism and c,d \in M(Y). Then for each x in X,

$$\begin{split} H(cVd)(x) &= h(cVd)f(x) \\ &= h(cf(x) \ V \ df(x)) \\ &= h(cf(x)) \ V \ h(df(x) \ ... \ h \ is \ a \ homomorphism \\ &= H(c)(x) \ V \ H(d)(x). \end{split}$$

Similarly, we can show that, for each x in X,

$$H(c\Lambda d)(x) = H(c)(x) \wedge H(d)(x)$$

Thus H is a homomorphism.

1.4.3 Theorem

H is a t-homomorphism iff h is so.

Proof

Necessary: Since, H(0)(x) = h(0) and H(1)(x) = h(1), for all x in X.

$$H(0) = 0$$
 and $H(1) = 1$

imply that

$$h(0) = 0$$
 and $h(1) = 1$.

From the theorem (1.4.2) h must be a homomorphism. It remains to prove that h preserves arbitrary join operation.

Suppose h does not preserve arbitrary join operation, then there exists a subset $\{m(i)\}$ i in I $\}$ of M such that $h(Vm(i)) \neq Vh(m(i))$. But then for the constant fuzzy subsets $\underline{m}(i)$, for i in 1, $H(V\underline{m}(i))(x) \neq VH(\underline{m}(i))(x)$, for each x in X. Thus H does not preserve arbitrary join operation, a contradiction. Hence h must preserve arbitrary join operation.

Sufficiency: Let h be a t-homomorphism. Then for each x in X,

i)
$$H(0)(x) = h0f(x) = h(0) = 0$$
,

$$H(1)(x) = h1f(x) = h(1) = 1.$$

ii) for d(i) in M(Y),

```
H(Vd(i))(x) = h(Vd(i))f(x)
= h(Vd(i)f(x))
= V(hd(i)f(x)) ... h is a t-homomorphism
= VH(d(i))(x).
```

From i), ii) and the theorem (1.4.2), H is a t-homomorphism. The proof is complete.

We state the following theorem without proof.

1.4.4 Theorem

- i) H is a t-isomorphism iff h is a t-isomorphism and f is onto.
- ii) H is an onto t-isomorphism iff h is an onto tisomorphism and f is a bijection.

1.4.5 Observation

Taking L = M and h:M--->L to be the identity function, we have that, corresponding to every function f:X--->Y, there exist a function H:M(Y)--->L(X) such that

- i) H is one to one iff f is onto,
- ii) H is onto iff f is one to one, and iii) H is a t-homomorphism for any f.

Taking X = Y and f:X--->Y to be the identity function, we have that, corresponding to every function h:M--->L,

there exists a function H:M(Y)=-->L(X) such that

- i) H is one to one iff h is one to one,
- ii) H is onto iff h is onto.
- iii) H is a lattice homomorphism iff h is a lattice homomorphism, and
 - iv) H is a t-homomorphism iff h is a t-homomorphism.

1.4.6 Note

The image of a fuzzy topology on Y, under a t-homomorphism H:M(Y)=-->L(X), is a fuzzy topology on X. Hence H in this case, induces a function H':(M,Y)=-->(L,X) such that $H'(U) = \{ H(u) | u \text{ in } U \}$, for U in (M,Y).

The following observations on H'are immediate.

- i) H'(0) = 0 always,
- ii) H'(1) = 1 iff H is onto,

and iii) H' preserves arbitrary join operation.

The proof of the follwing theorem is on the same line of proof of the theorem (1.2.11), hence we state it without proof.

1.4.7 Theorem

If f:X--->Y is a bijection, then the following are equivalent for the induced functions.

- i) h:M--->L is an onto t-isomorphism
- ii) H:M(Y)--->L(X) is an onto t-isomorphism
- iii) H':(M,Y)--->(L,X) is an onto t-isomorphism.

CHAPTER II

SOME LATTICE PROPERTIES

In this chapter a complete lattice L is taken and a special class of subsets of it, called t-irreducible subsets are introduced and studied. These subsets play a vital role in the study of the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a fixed set. In Chapter IV, it is shown that the existence of minimal t-irreducible subsets in the membership lattice is a necessary and sufficient condition for the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set to have dual atoms. t-irreducible subsets in the Boolean lattice of all subsets of a set are characterised.

Through out this chapter, L generally denote a complete lattice and I is used as an arbitrary index set, with i as its general member. O and 1 denote the least and the largest element in L. For I in L, I' denotes the complement of 1.

2.1 t-irreducible subsets

2.1.1 Definitions

A nonempty subset R, not containing O, of L is said to be t-irreducible if no element of R can be written as the finite meet or arbitrary join of members of L\R.

If further, no proper subset of R is t-irreducible then R is said to be minimal t-irreducible.

A nonzero element l in L is said to be a t-irreducible element if { l } is a t-irreducible subset of L.

An element a in L is called an atom if 0 is the only element in L smaller than 1, and is called a dual atom if 1 is the only element in L greater than 0.

A lattice is said to be atomic if every element in it is the join of some atoms in it, and it is called dually atomic if every element in L, can be writen as the meet of dual atoms above it.

2.1.2 Note

t-irreducible elements are meet and join irreducible elements in the language of GRATZER E14].

2.1.3 Examples

In $L(1) = \{0,1\}, 1 \text{ is a } t-irreducible element.}$

In L(2) =
$$a \longleftrightarrow b$$
, {a,b}, {a}, {b}, {b,1} and

{ a,1} are the t-irreducible subsets, and { a }, { b } are

the minimal t-irreducible subsets; a and b are the t-irreducible elements.

2.1.4 Theorem

If 1 belongs to a minimal t-irreducible subset R, then $R = \{1\}$. i.e., 1 is a t-irreducible element.

Proof

Let R be a minimum t-irreducible subset containing 1. Suppose R \neq { 1 }. Let S= R\{ 1 }. Then we shall show that S is t-irreducible, which is a contradiction to the assumption that R is minimal, and thus completing the proof. Let {a(i)! i in I} and {b(1),b(2),...,b(n)} be two arbitrary subset of L\S and let a = Va(i) and b = b(1)\Delta b(2)\Delta...\Delta b(n). Now if for some i, a(i) = 1 then a = 1 and a \alpha S, and if a(i) \neq 1 for all i, then a(i) \in L\R for all i in I, and so a \alpha R, hence a \alpha S. Considering {b(1),...b(n)}, if b(j) =1, for all j, then b = 1 and hence b \alpha S, and if there exist b(j), not equal to 1, then{b(j)! b(j) \neq 1 & j = 1,..,n} is a subset of L\R and b = \Delta { b(j)!b(j) \neq 1 & j = 1,..,n}. Hence b \alpha R and therefore, b \alpha S. Altogether we have proved that S is t-irreducible.

2.1.5 Theorem

In L an element which is both an atom and a dual atom is a t-irreducible element.

Proof

Let 1 be an atom and a dual atom in L. Let if possible 1= V1(i), for 1(i) in L, i in I, and 1(i) \neq 1. But then 1(i) < 1 for all i, and hence 1(i) = 0, as 1 is an atom. Therefore, $1 \neq V1(i)$, a contradiction. Now suppose $1(1) \land 1(2) \land \dots \land 1(n)$ and $1(j) \neq 1$ for $j = 1, 2, \dots, n$. Then $1(j) \Rightarrow 1$ for all i, hence 1(j) = 1 for all j, as 1 is a dual atom. Therefore, $1 \neq 1(1) \land 1(2) \land \dots \land 1(n)$, a contradiction. Thus 1 is a t-irreducible element.

2.1.6 Lemma

 $\label{eq:continuous} \mbox{If 1 of L is t-irreducible then 1 has a unique } \\ \mbox{immediate predecessor.}$

Proof

Let 1 be t-irreducible. Then 1 must have an immediate predecessor, for otherwise, 1 is the join of all elements, smaller than it, which is impossible as 1 is t-irreducible. We further claim that the immediate predecessor is unique. for otherwise, 1 will be the join of these Immediate predecessors of 1, which is impossible.

2.1.7 Theorem

Let every nonzero element in L is contained in some minimal t-irreducible subsets of L. Then L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and O.

Proof

Since every nonzero element of 1 belongs to some minimal t-irreducible subsets, 1 must be a t-irreducible element, by the theorem (2,1.4). But then by the lemma(2.1.6) 1 has a unique immediate predecessor: 1/2 (say). If 1/2 is not the 0 of L , then L\{1} is a complete sublattice of L, with minimal t-irreducible subsets, containing every nonzero element, hence by the same argument, 1/2 is t-irreducible and has an immediate predecessor 1/3 (say), and so on. If L is finite, clearly L is lattice isomorphic to the finite chain:

$$C(n) = \{ 1, 1/2, 1/3, ..., 1/n, 0 \},$$

under usual order, for some natural number, n. Suppose L is infinite then we can pick, t-irreducible elements 1/n, for n=1,2,, such that 1/(n+1) is the immediate predecessor of 1/n. Thus the infinite chain:

$$C = \{ 1, 1/2, 1/3, ..., \},$$

under usual order, is a sublattice of L. If L\C is finite, then L is isomorphic to either C U $\{$ D $\}$ or C U $\{$ C $\{$ n $\}$, for some natural number, n where each member of C is bigger than every member of C(n), and hence, L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and D. But if L\C is infinite, L\C contains at least one more copy of C. In this case, let

{ L(i)!i in I } be the set of all copies of C that could be found in L, by the same process, one after another. Thus if L(i) is found after L(j), for i, j in I, then every member of L(j) is greater than every member of L(i). Clearly D = U { L(i)! i in I }, is a chain. Then L\D is finite, for otherwise, there still exists another copy of C in L, which is not included in { L(i)!i in I }, a contradiction. Thus L\D is finite, therefore, L is either D U { D } or D U C(n), for some n, where every member of D is greater than every member of C(n). Thus L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and O.

2.2 t-completion

2.2.1 Definitions

A subset E of L, is said to be t-complete if E is closed for finite meet and arbitrary join operations.

A t-complete subset of L containing a given subset is called its t-completion.

2.2.2 Theorem

Every subset of L has a t-completion.

Proof

Let E be a subset of L. Let @ be the set of all t-complete subsets of L containing E. Clearly @ is nonempty,

as L is in ∂ . Let D = \bigwedge {F! F is in ∂ }. Then E is contained in D and if d(1), d(2), ..., d(n) are in D, then d(j) \mathcal{E} F, for all F in ∂ and for all j = 1, 2, ..., n. Since each F in ∂ is complete, $\bigwedge d(j)$ \mathcal{E} F, and hence $\bigwedge d(j)$ \mathcal{E} D. Similarly d(i) belongs to D for i in I, implies Vd(i) \mathcal{E} D. Thus D is t-complete and D is the t-completion of E.

2.2.3 Note

Complement of every t-complete subset of a lattice is t-irreducible. Moreover if R is a minimal t-irreducible subset and r m e R, then the t-completion of (L\R) U $\{r\}$ is L.

2.3 t-irreducible subsets in Boolean lattice

2.3.1 Theorem

Proof

Let L be a Boolean lattice and l in L be a t-irreducible element. Let l' be the complement of l in L. Suppose m \leftarrow L and m \rightarrow l, then m' exists and m' \leq l', but m' \neq l', since m \neq l C complement in a Boolean lattice is unique]. Thus m' < l' and hence m' \wedge l = 0. But then m'Vl \neq 1, for otherwise, m' = l'. Therefore,

$$(m'V1)Am = (m'Am)V(1Am) = 1.$$

Since l is t-irreducible, m' V l = 1, but then m' \leq 1 \leq m, which implies, m = 1 and m' = 0. Thus l is a dual atom.

Now consider an n in L such that n < 1. Then the n' is such that n' \geq 1', but n' \neq 1', since complement is unique. Hence n' \rangle 1'. We have n'V 1 = 1 and hence n' \wedge 1 \neq 0, for otherwise, n' = 1'. Then

$$(n' \land 1) \lor n = (n' \lor n) \land (1 \lor n) = 1 \land 1 = 1.$$

Thus $n < 1 \le n'$, which implies that n = 0 and n' = 1. Therefore, 1 is an atom in L. The proof of the theorem is complete.

2.3.2 Theorem

Let 1 be a t-irreducible element in a Boolean lattice L. If $1 \neq 1$ then 1' is also t-irreducible.

Proof

From the theorem (2.3.1), if 1 is a t-irreducible element, then 1 is an atom and a dual atom. In view of the theorem (2.1.5), it is enough to prove that 1' is an atom and a dual atom. Suppose m $\mbox{\mbox{\mbox{\boldmath \mathcal{E}}}}$ L and m $\mbox{\mbox{\mbox{\boldmath \mathcal{E}}}}$ then

$$1 / m \leq 1 / 1' = 0. \qquad \dots (1).$$

Thus $(1 \ V \ m) < 1$, since complements are unique. Then $1 \ V \ m = 1$, as $1 \ is$ dual atom. Thus $m \le 1$. Therefore, from (1), $m = 1 \ m \le 1 \ 1$ i.e., m = 0. Therefore, 1 is an atom.

Let n in L be such that n > 1'. We have n V 1 = 1 ..(2) Since complement is unique, $1 \wedge n \neq 0$. Thus $0 < 1 \wedge n \leq 1$. But then $1 \wedge n = 1$, as 1 is an atom. Thus n > 1. and hence n = 1, follows from (2). Thus 1' is a dual atom. This completes the proof.

2.3.3 Theorem

In a Boolean lattice L, t-irreducible elements exist iff L = L(1) or L(2) of examples (2.1.3).

Proof

If L = L(1) or L(2) of example (2.1.3) then L has t-irreducible elements. Conversely, let L be a Boolean lattice with t-irreducible elements and L \neq L(1). If L \Rightarrow L(1) \neq and L is a Boolean lattice then 1 is no more t-irreducible. Let 1 in L be a t-irreducible element. Then by the theorem(2.3.2), 1' is also t-irreducible. But then by the theorem (2.3.1) 1 and 1' are atoms and dual atoms in L. Then L(2) is lattice isomorphic to a sublattice of L. Suppose there exists m in L such that m is not in {0,1,1',1}

then m, must be incomparable with 1 and 1', as they are atoms and dual atoms. By the same reason, 1/m = 1/4m = 0 and

sublattice of L, which is a contradiction to the assumtion that L is a Boolean lattice (hence distributive). Hence there does not exists an m not in {0,1,1',1}. Thus L(2) is isomorphic onto L. The proof is complete.

2.3.4 Theorem

Let X be any set with atleast two elements.Let $x,y \in X$, be such that $x \neq y$. Then,

$$R(x,y) = \{ A \quad X \mid x \in X \text{ and } y \notin A \}$$

is a minimal t-irreducible subset of the Boolean lattice: P(X) of all subsets of X.

Proof

Let $S = P(X)\setminus R(x,y)$, and $\{A(i) \mid i \text{ in } I \} \subseteq S$ and $\{B(j) \mid j = 1,2,,,n\}$, be arbitrary subsets of S. Define $A = U\{A(i) \mid i \text{ in } I\}$ and $B = A\{B(j) \mid j = 1,2,,,n\}$. Since $A(i) \notin S$, $A(i) \notin R(x,y)$ and hence for each i, either $x \not = A(i)$ or $\{x,y\} \subseteq A(i)$. If $x \not = A(i)$, for all i in I then $x \not = A$ and hence $A \not = R(x,y)$. And if $\{x,y\} \subseteq A(i)$ for

some i, then $\{x,y\}\subset A$, and hence $A \notin R(x,y)$. Thus arbitrary join of members of S does not belong to R(x,y).

B(j)'s belong to Simplies $B(j) \not\equiv R(x,y)$, for j = 1,...,n. Then for each j, either $x \not\equiv B(j)$ or $\{x,y\} \subset B(j)$. If for some j, $x \not\equiv B(j)$ then $x \not\equiv B$, and hence $B \not\equiv R(x,y)$. And if $\{x,y\} \subset B(j)$ for all j, then $\{x,y\} \subset B$, and hence $B \not\equiv R(x,y)$. Thus finite meet of members of S does not belong to R(x,y). Therefore, R(x,y) is a t-irreducible subset of P(X).

It remains to show that R(x,y) is minimal. If R(x,y) is a singleton set E only when $X = \{x,y\}J$, then R(x,y) is clearly a minimal t-irreducible subset. Suppose R(x,y) is not a singleton set, thet Q be a proper subset of R(x,y), such that Q is t-irreducible. Let $T = P(X)\setminus Q$. There exists an A in T such that A is in R(x,y) also. Then $y \not\in A$. Let $E = A' \cup \{x\}$. Then $x,y \not\in E$, and hence E is in S and so in T, also. $E \land A = \{x\}$. Since Q is t-irreducible, $\{x\}$ is in T. Thus T contains all the singletons, as S contains all singletons except $\{x\}$. Thus every subset of X can be written as join of members of T, and hence Q cannot be t-irreducible, a contradiction.

Therefore, R(x,y) is minimal t-irreducible subset of P(X).

2.3.5 Theorem

If X contains atleast two points then a subset R of P(X) is minimal t-irreducible if and only if R' is an ultratopology on X.

Proof

Necessary: Let R be a minimal t-irreducible subset of P(X). Since, X contains atleast two points, P(X) is not isomorphic to L(1) of example (2.1.3). Hence X, the largest element in P(X) is not t-irreducible. By the theorem (2.1.4), X is not in R. Let S = $P(X)\R$. Clearly, \emptyset , X \in S, the note (2.2.3), S being the complement of a t-irreducible subset, is t-complete, i.e., S is closed for meet (intersection) and arbitrary join operations. Therefore, S is a topology on X. Further, let T be a topology on X, finer than S. T, being topology, is closed for finite intersection (meet) and arbitrary union (join operations), and hence T' is t-irreducible. But then T' is a subset of R and R is minimal t-irreducible, hence T' = R or $T' = \emptyset$, equivalently, T = S or T = P(X). Since T is an arbitrary topology containing S, S is an ultratopology on X.

Sufficiency: Let U be an ultratopology and R = $P(X)\setminus U$. Then clearly, R is t-irreducible. Suppose R is not minimal

t-irreducible then there exists a proper subset Q of R such that Q is t-irreducible. But then Q' is a proper topology strictly finer than U, a contradiction to the assumption that U is an ultratopology. Therefore, R is minimal t-irreducible.

2.3.6 Note

The complement of R(x,y) in the theorem (2.3.4) is the ultratopology: $T = P(X \setminus \{x\}) \cup F(y)$, where F(y) is the principal ultrafilter at y. Since , every ultratopology is not of the form given above EFROLICH, 11], every minimal t-irreducible subset of P(X) is not of the form R(x,y), for some x,y in X. However, if X is finite, then every ultrafilter on X is a principal ultrafilter, and hence every minimal t-irreducible subset is of the form R(x,y), for some x,y in X.

CHAPTER III

FUZZY FILTERS AND ULTRAFUZZY FILTERS

Let L be a complete and distributive lattice, and X be any set. In this chapter fuzzy filters on X are defined on the lines of definition given by A.K.KATSARAS [16] and P.SRIVASTAVA and R.L.GUPTA [23], by taking L to be the membership set, instead of the closed unit interval [0,1]. Ultrafuzzy filters are defined and characterized in terms of properties of the membership lattice. Study is extended to the case when the membership lattice is further, complemented as well.

We denote the complement of an element a by a', and I is commonly used to denote an arbitrary index set with i denoting a general element in it.

3.1 Definitions:

A nonempty subset F of L(X) is said to be a fuzzy filter if

- i) 0 ∉ F
- ii) a,b € F implies a ∧ b € F

and iii) a (F, b) (L(X)) and $b \ge a$, imply $b \in F$.

A nonempty subset B of L(X) is said to be a fuzzy filterbase if i) $0 \not\in B$, and ii) a,b $\not\in B$ implies that there exists c in B such that c $\not\in A$ b.

A subset B of L(X) is said to be a base for a fuzzy filter F, if $F = \{a \in L(X) : a \ge b, \text{ for some b in B} \}$.

Let $x \in X$ and $1 \in L$, be such that $1 \neq 0$. Let s(x,1), denote the fuzzy subset defined by, for y in X,

$$s(x,1) = \begin{cases} 0 & \text{if } y \neq x \\ 1 & \text{if } y = x. \end{cases}$$

s(x,1) is called the fuzzy singleton at x.

A fuzzy filter is said to be an ultrafuzzy filter if it is not properly contained in any other fuzzy filter.

Let a be a nonzero fuzzy subset of X. Then the subset P(a) of L(X) defined by $P(a) = \{b \in L(X) \mid b \ge a\}$, is a fuzzy filter on X, called the principal fuzzy filter at a.

3.2 Existence of ultrafuzzy filters

3.2.1 Theorem

Every fuzzy filterbase B, determines a fuzzy filter F, uniquely such that B is a base for the fuzzy filter F.

Proof

Let B be a fuzzy filterbase and

 $F = \{a \in L(X) \mid a \ge b, \text{ for some b in B}\}.$

Clearly, F is nonempty and $0 \notin F$, as B is a subset of F and $0 \notin B$. Further, if a,b $\notin F$, then there exists c,d in B such that $c \leq d$ and $d \leq b$. But then there exists an e in B such that $e \leq c \wedge d$. Thus $e \leq c \wedge d \leq a \wedge b$, and therefore, $a \wedge b$ belongs to F.

Trivially, for every a in F, if b in L(X) is such that b \geq a, then b \in F. Thus F is a fuzzy filter and B is a base for F. Uniqueness is immediate from the definition of F.

3.2.2 Theorem

Every fuzzy filter is contained in an ultrafuzzy filter.

Proof

Let f be a fuzzy filter and a be the set of all fuzzy filters containing f. a is nonempty, as f belongs to it. a is partially ordered under set inclusion. Let $\{U(i)\}$ i in I be a chain in a. Let U = U(i). We claim that U is an upper bound for the chain.

- i) $0 \notin U$, since $0 \notin U(i)$, for each i.
- ii) If a,b $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ U, then a $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ U(i) and b $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ U(j), for some i,j in I. Then either U(i) \subset U(j) or U(j) \subset U($\boldsymbol{\xi}$), since U(i), U(j) belong to a chain. Let us assume that U(i) \subset U(j). Thus a,b $\boldsymbol{\xi}$ U(j), and hence a $\boldsymbol{\Lambda}$ b (U(j) \subset U.

iii) Let a $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{\ensuremath{\&}}}}$ U and b in L(X) be such that b $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{\ensuremath{\&}}}}$ a. Then a is in U(i) for some i in I. But then b belongs to that U(i) and hence b $\mbox{\ensuremath{\mbox{\ensuremath{\&}}}}$ U.

From i), ii) and iii), U is a fuzzy filter. Clearly U is bigger than U(i) for each in I and U contains F. Hence U is an upper bound for the chain. Thus we have proved that every chain in a has an upper bound, hence by Zorn's lemma, a contains maximal elements. i.e., there exist ultrafuzzy filters containing F.

3.2.3 Theorem

A fuzzy filter U is an ultrafuzzy filter iff a in L(X) and a^u \neq D, for all u in U, imply that a is in U.

Proof

Necessay: Let U be an ultrafuzzy filter and a in L(X) be such that a \wedge u \neq D for all u in U. Let B = { a \wedge u | u \in U}. Now B is nonempty, D \notin B and B is closed for meet operation, since, for u,v in U, u \wedge v is in U and (a \wedge u) \wedge (a \wedge v) = a \wedge (u \wedge v).

Thus B is a fuzzy filterbase and contains a, since 1 is in U. Hence by the theorem (3.2.1), there exists a fuzzy filter F containing B. But then U is a subset of F, since for every u in U, u is \geq a \wedge u. U being an ultrafuzzy filter, this implies that U = F. Thus a is in U.

3.2.4 Theorem

If F is a fuzzy filter such that for all a in L(X), either a or a (if exists), belongs to F, then F is an ultrafuzzy filter on X.

Proof

Suppose G is a fuzzy filter containing F. Let a G. Then either i) a' exists, or ii) a' does not exists.

Case i) By hypothesis, either a is in F or a' is in F. a' cannot be in F, for otherwise, a' will also belong to G, which is impossible, as a & G. Thus a is in F.

Case ii). By hypothesis, a belongs to F. Thus in either case, a **&** G implies a **&** F. Therefore, F contains G, and hence F = G. Since G is an arbitrary fuzzy filter containing F, F is an ultrafuzzy filter. The proof is complete.

3.2.5 Remark

If there exists a,b in L(X), such that a \triangle b = 0 and a'and b' do not exist, then no fuzzy filter on X can satisfy the hypothesis of the theorem (3.2.4). This would imply that the hypothesis is not a necessary condition for a fuzzy filter to be an ultrafuzzy filter.

3.2.6 Theorem

If L is not complemented and X contains at least two elements, then no ultrafuzzy filter on X, satisfies the hypothesis of theorem (3.2.4).

Proof

Let 1 in L be such that 1' does not exists. Let x,y (X be such that $x \neq y$. Consider the fuzzy singletons s(x,1) and s(y,1), of X. clearly s(x,1) and s(y,1) do not have complements in L(X), and $s(x,1) \land s(y,1) = 0$. Hence by the remark (3.2.5), we have the theorem.

3.2.7 Remark

Suppose L is not complemented and F is a fuzzy filter on X such that for all complemented elements a in L(X), either a or a' is in F. This does not imply that F is an ultrafuzzy filter on X.

Let L = [0,1] and X be any set. Let, for a fixed z in X, $F = \{a \in L(x) \mid a \geq s(z,1)\}$ for a fixed z in X. Then F is a fuzzy filter on X. Let a be a complemented fuzzy subset of X. Then $a \land a' = 0$ and $a \lor a' = 1$. i.e., for every x in X, $a(x) \land a'(x) = 0$ and $a(x) \lor a'(x) = 1$. Thus for each x in X either a(x) = 1 and a'(x) = 0, or a(x) = 0 and a'(x) = 1. Thus, either $a \geq s(z,1)$ or $a' \geq s(z,1)$. Therefore, either a or a' is in F. But F is not an ultrafuzzy filter, since $\{a \in L(x) \mid a \geq s(z,0.5)\}$ is a fuzzy filter bigger than F.

3.2.8 Theorem

Let F be an ultrafuzzy filter on X, and a in L(X) be a complemented fuzzy subset. Then either a ${\bf c}$ F or a' ${\bf c}$ F.

Proof

Let a' $\not \in$ F. Then we claim that a \land b \ne 0 for all b in F. For if there exists b in F such that a \land b = 0, then

 $b = b \wedge (a \vee a') = (b \wedge a) \vee (b \wedge a') = b \wedge a'.$

Thus a' \geq b, and hence a' \leftarrow F, a contradiction. Hence the claim.

Let $B = \{a \land b \mid b \in F\}$. Then B is a fuzzy filterbase, containing a. Let U be the fuzzy filter generated by B (given by the theorem 3.2.1). Then clearly F is contained in U, and since F is an ultrafuzzy filter, F = U. Therefore, a E E E Hence the theorem.

3.2.9 Theorem

Let U be an ultrafuzzy filter on X. Then for a,b in L(X), if a V b \leftarrow U, implies either a \leftarrow U or b \leftarrow U.

Proof

Let a,b in L(X) be such that a V b is in U. Let a \not a \not U. Then we claim that b \not u \not O, for all u in U. For otherwise, there exists some u in U such that b \not u = O. But then (a V b) \not u \not U, would imply that

(a V b) \wedge u = (a \wedge u) V (b \wedge u) = a \wedge u \leftarrow U. Thus a is in U, as a \geq a \wedge u, a contradiction. Therefore, b \wedge u \neq O for all u in U. Consider B = { b \wedge u | u \leftarrow U }. B is a fuzzy filterbase containing b. Clearly the fuzzy filter W, generated by B contains U. Thus W = U, as U is an ultrafuzzy filter. Therefore, b \leftarrow U. Hence the theorem.

3.3 Principal fuzzy filter.

3.3.1 Therem

Let a $\in L(X)$. A principal fuzzy filter at a on X,

is an ultrafuzzy filter iff a is a fuzzy singleton s(x,l), for some x in X, such that l is an atom in L.

Proof

Necessary: Let P be the principal fuzzy filter at a. Suppose P is an ultrafuzzy filter, then there exists a unique x in X such that a(x) > 0. for otherwise, the fuzzy singleton s(x,a(x)) < a, and hence the principal fuzzy filter at s(x,a(x)), will be bigger than P, a contradiction. Further a(x) must be an atom, for otherwise, there exists an m in L such that 0 < m < a(x). Then again the principal fuzzy filter at s(x,m) would be bigger than P, a contradiction. Thus a = s(x,a(x)), where a(x) is an atom.

Sufficiency: Let 1 be an atom in L and x be a fixed element in X. Let P be the principal fuzzy filter at s(x,1). Suppose, U is a fuzzy filter containg P. As s(x,1) & U, for every u in U, s(x,1) \wedge u = s(x,1) \wedge u(x)) & U. Thus $1 \wedge u(x) \neq 0$, therefore, $1 \wedge u(x) = 1$, since 1 is an atom. Thus $u(x) \geq 1$. i.e., $u \geq s(x,1)$. Therefore, u is in P. Hence P = U. Since U is arbitrary, P is an ultrafuzzy filter. The proof of the theorem is complete.

3.3.2 Remark

If a principal fuzzy filter at a fuzzy singleton is not an ultrafuzzy filter then there exists a finer

principal fuzzy filter. If in L, every nonzero element, either is an atom or has an atom below it, then every principal fuzzy filter is contained in a principal ultrafuzzy filter. Unlike in the ordinary set theory, principal fuzzy filters on fuzzy singletons are not maximal. One may note that principal fuzzy filter at every fuzzy singleton is an ultrafuzzy filter iff L = { 0,1 }.

3.4 Fuzzy filters with complemented membership lattice.

3.4.1 Theorem

 $\label{eq:complemented} \mbox{ If L is complemented, then for every fuzzy filter} \\ \mbox{ F on X, the following are equivalent.}$

- i) F is an ultrafuzzy filter.
- ii) For a in L(X), either a is in F or a is in F.
- iii) For a,b in L(X), if a V b EF implies a EF or b EF.

Proof

i) implies ii): Suppose F is an ultrafuzzy filter, a (-L(X)) and a' (-L(X)) for all b (-L(X)) for otherwise, let -A = 0 for some b in F. Then -B = BA(aVa') = (-BAa)V(-BAa'); (-BAa') = BA' a'. Which implies a' -BA' b. Hence a' is in F, a contradiction. Thus -A = BA' for all b in F. Hence by the theorem (3.2.3), a -A = BA' i.e., for all a in -L(X) either a -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for all a in -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for all a in -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for all a in -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for a' -A = BA' for all a in -A = BA' for a' -A =

- ii) implies iii): Let a,b \in L(X), be such that a V b is in F. Suppose a \notin F. Then by ii) a' belongs to F. Thus a' and aVb are in F. Hence, a' \land (aVb) = a' \land b \in F. Thus b \in F, since b \geq b \land a'. Therefore, aVb \in F implies either a or b, belongs to F.
- iii) implies i): Let F be a fuzzy filter on X satisfying iii) Suppose G is a ultrafuzzy filter containing F. Then, for a in G, since aVa' = 1, and 1 & F, by iii), either a & F or a' & F. But a' cannot belong to F, since a & G, and F is a subset G. Thus a & F. Therefore, G is subset of F. Hence F is an ultrafuzzy filter.

CHAPTER IV

LATTICE OF FUZZY TOPOLOGIES

4.1 Introduction

Let L be a complete and distributive lattice, any set. We know that the collection of all fuzzv subsets of X. denoted by L(X), is a complete distributive lattice. The smallest and the largest element in any lattice is commonly denoted by O and 1, respectively. the definition of fuzzy topology as qiven C.L.CHANG [9], but an arbitrary, complete and distributive lattice L, replaces the membership set CO,13. FROLICH C113 proved that ulratopologies exists and they are of the form $P(X\setminus\{x\})$ UF, where x is a fixed point in X and F is an ultrafilter on X, not containing {x}. Theorem (4.3.4), given below. leads to a generalization of FROLICH's result. FROLICH [11] also proved that the lattice of topologies on a set is dually atomic. We, however prove that the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set, is not dually atomic, if L different from {0,1}.

JURIS HARTMANIS [15] proved that the lattice of topologies on a finite set is complemented, and raised the question about complementation in the lattice of topologies on an arbitrary set. This problem was solved affirmatively

by A.K.STEINER [24] and VAN ROOIJ [28], independently. We prove that the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set, in general is not complemented.

In this chapter we discuss about atoms, dual atoms and complements in the lattice of all fuzzy topologies: (L,X). The smallest element in (L,X) is $\{0,1\}$, and the largest element is L(X).

We denote an arbitrary index set by I and i as its general member. For an element a in any lattice, a^\prime denote the complement of a.

4.1.1 Definitions

A subset T of L(X) is called a fuzzy topology Ecf. C.L.CHANG, 93 if

- i) 0,1 & T,
- ii) a,b { T implies a A b { T,

and iii) a(i) GT, for i in I, implies Va(i) GT.

A subset B of L(X) is called fuzzy toplogical base, if B is closed for finite meet operation and $V\{b\}$ b $\{B\}$ = 1.

A subset B of L(X) is called a base for a fuzzy toplogy T, if every member of T, is the join of some members of B.

4.2 Properties of (L,X)

4.2.1 Theorem

The lattice of fuzzy topologies (L,X) on a set X, is atomic.

Proof

The atoms in (L,X) are of the form $T(a) = \{0,a,1\}$, for a in L(X)\{0,1\}. Let S be an arbitrary fuzzy topology on X, such that $S \neq \emptyset$. Then $S = V\{T(a) \mid a \in S\setminus\{0,1\}\}$. Thus (L,X) is atomic.

4.2.2 Remark

Since L is complete, {0,1}, is a sublattice of L. Thus the set of all characteristic functions on the subsets of X, is a sublattice of L(X). Therefore, if the subsets of X are identified by their characteristic functions, then every subset of X is a fuzzy subset of X, and every toplogy on X is a fuzzy topology on X. Thus the lattice of topologies on X is lattice isomorphic to a sublattice of the lattice of fuzzy topologies on X. R.VAIDYANATHASWAMY [27], and A.K.STEINER [24], showed that the latice of toplogies in general, is not distributive.

Hence (L,X) is not distributive.

4.2.3 Theorem

The lattice of fuzzy topologies (L,X), on a set X is complete.

Proof

We shall show that arbitrary meet of fuzzy topologies on X is a fuzzy topology. Then by the theorem (3) $\mathbb{C}BIRKHOFF$, 3, p.112], (L,X) is complete, as 1 (L,X). Let (T(i); i in I), be an arbitrary subset of (L,X). Let T = (T(i); i in I). Since 0,1 (L,X), for each i, 0,1 (L,X) also. If a,b are in B then a,b are in (T(i); I), for every i in I. Then for each i, a (L,X) be (L,X). Further, if (L,X) is an arbitrary subset of T, then (L,X) is a subset of (L,X) in (L,X) is closed for arbitrary meet operation. Hence the theorem.

4.3 Dual atoms in (L,X)

4.3.1 Definition

4.3.2 Theorem

Let U be an ultrafuzzy topology on X. Then i) atleast one fuzzy singleton does not belong to U,

ii) if two fuzzy singletons: s(x,l), s(y,m) donot belong to U, then x = y,

and iii) the set of all 1 in 1., such that $s(x,1) \not\in U$, for some x in X, is a minimal t-irreducible subset [2.1.1] of L.

Proof

i) Suppose all fuzzy singletons belong to U. Since for a in L(X), $a = V(s(x,a(x))) \times in X$, and so a E U. Thus U = L(X), a contradiction. Therefore, atleast one fuzzy singleton does not belong to U.

ii) Let if possible s(x,1) and s(y,m) donot belong to U, such that $x \neq y$. Let $S = \{0, s(y,m), 1\}$. Then S is in (L,X). Let T = U V S. Then a base for T is given by $\{u \land s \mid u \notin U, s \notin S\} = U \bigcup \{s(y,m \land u(y)) \mid u \notin U\}$. Clearly s(x,1) does not belong to T, since $x \neq y$, but $U \subseteq T$, a contradiction to the assumption that U is an ultrafuzzy topology. Hence x = y, if s(x,1) and s(y,m) donot belong to U.

iii) Let $R = \{1 \ (L; s(x,1) \not s \not \in U\}$. From i) we have that R is nonempty, and uniqueness of x, follows from ii). Now suppose

 $r(i) \not \in R$, then $s(x,r(i)) \not \in U$, for i in I. Thus if Vr(i) = r, then $Vs(x,r(i)) = s(x,r) \not \in U$, and hence $r \not \in R$. Therefore, arbitrary join of members of cmplement of R, does not belong to R. Further if $r(j) \not \in R$, for $j = 1,2,\dots,n$, then s(x, r(j)) belongs to U, for all j. Then if $r = r(1) \land \dots \land r(n)$ then $f(x,r(j)) = s(x,r) \not \in U$, and hence $r \not \in R$. Thus, finite meets of members of the complement of R, do not belong to R. Therefore, R is t-irreducible. It remains to show that R is minimal.

Let Q be a subset of R such that $Q \neq R$, and Q is t-irreducible, then if $r \in R\setminus Q$ and if T is the smallest fuzzy topology containing U and s(x,r), then $s(x,q) \not\in T$ for all q in Q, but $U \subset T$. Thus U is not an ultrafuzzy toplogy, a contradiction. Therefore, R is minimal t-irreducible.

4.3.3 Remark

Corresponding to every ultrafuzzy topologu U on X, there exists a unique x in X and a minimal t-irreducible subset R of L such that $\{s(x,r) \mid r \text{ in R}\} \land U = \emptyset$. Moreover in ordinary set topology, if U is an ultratopology on X then there exists a unique singleton $\{x\} \not\in U$., and the corresponding minimal t-irreducible subset is $\{1\}$, as L in this case, is $\{0,1\}$.

4.3.4 Theorem

Let X be a set with atleast two points. Then, ultrafuzzy topologies on X, exist iff minimal t-irreducible subsets exist in the membership lattice.

Proof

Necessary: Suppose U is an ultrafuzzy topology, then by the theorem (4.3.2) there exists a unique x in X, such that $\{1 \in L: s(x,1) \notin U\}$, is minimal t-irreducible subset in the membership lattice L. Hence the Necessity.

Sfficiency: Let R be a minimal t-irreducible subset of L. We have two cases: either 1 is in R or 1 is not in R.

Case i): 1 is in R. Then by the theorem (2.1.4) R = {1}. Let x be a fixed point in X and F be an ultrafuzzy filter [3.1.5] not contain g(x,1), equivalently, let F be an ultrafuzzy filter containing the lattice complement of g(x,1) in g(x,1). Define g(x,1) = { a in g(x) + 1 }, and g(x,1) U F. We shall show that U is an ultrafuzzy topology.

i) clearly 0,1 & U

ii) Let $a,b \in U$. If $a,b \in U(x,1)$ then $a(x) \wedge b(x) \neq 1$ and hence $a \wedge b \in U(x,1)$; if $a,b \in F$, then $a \wedge b \in F$, and if $a \in U(x,1)$ and $a \in U(x,1)$ a

and belongs to U(x,1). Thus, if a,b \in U, then and \in U.

iii) Let $\{a(i) \mid i \text{ in } I\}$ be an arbitrary subset of U. Suppose there exists some k \in I such that a(k) is in F, then Va(i) is in F, since $Va(i) \geq a(k)$. And if, a(i) is in U(x,1) for all i, then $a(i)(x) \neq 1$, for all i. Then $Va(i)(x) \neq 1$ as 1 is t-irreducible. Therefore, $Va(i) \in U(x,1)$. Thus in all cases, Va(i) belongs to U.

From i), ii), and iii) U is a fuzzy topology.

To prove that U is an ultrafuzzy topology, let T be a fuzzy topology containing U. If $T \not= U$, then there exists a in T such that a is not in U. Thus $a \not= U(x,1)$ and $a \not= F$. Therefore, a(x) = 1 and there exists b in F, by the theorem (3.2.3), such that $a \land b = D$. Now if $d = b \lor s(x,1)$, then $d \ge b$, and hence d is in F. Thus a and d, belong to T, and so $a \land d$ belongs to T. But

 $aAd = a \wedge (bVs(x,1)) = (aAb) V (aAs(x,1)) = s(x,1).$

Thus, s(x,1) belongs to T. Since U(x,1) contains all fuzzy singletons, except s(x,1), T contains all fuzzy singleton of X. But then from the proof of the theorem (4.3.2)(i), T = L(X). Thus U is an ultrafuzzy topology on X.

- i) Clearly D,1 & U(x,R).
- ii) If a,b are in U(x,R), i.e., a(x), $b(x) \not= R$, then $a(x) \land b(x) \not= R$, since R is t-irreducible. Thus $a \land b \in U(x,R)$.

 iii) If $a(i) \in U(x,r)$, for i in I, then $a(i)(x) \not= R$, for all i. Therefore, $Va(i)(x) \not= R$, since R is t-irreducible. Thus Va(i) belongs to U(x,R).

From i), ii) and iii), U(x,R) is a fuzzy topology.

Let T in (L,X) be such that T contains U and T \neq U(x,R). Then there exists a in L(X) such that a \notin U(x,R), and a \leftarrow T. But then a(x) \leftarrow R. Let a(x) = r. S(x,1) \leftarrow U(x,R), s(x,1) and a, are in T, and hence

$$s(x,1)/a = s(x,a(x)) = s(x,r) \in T.$$

Let $Q = (L \setminus R) \cup \{r\}$. Since R is minimal t-irreducible, from the note (2.2.3) the lattice completion of Q is L. Thus the lattice completion of $\{s(x,q)\}$ q in Q} is $\{s(x,l)\}$ in L}. thus T contains all fuzzy singletons, since $\{s(y,i)\}$ y in X, y \neq x, l \in L\{Q}\} \subset U(x,R), and $\{s(x,q)\}$ q in Q\ \subset T. Therefore, T = L(X), follows from the proof of the theorem (4.3.2)(i). Thus U(x,R) is an ultrafuzzy topology, since T is arbitrary.

4.3.5 Remark

Dual atoms in (L,X) are of the form U(x,1) UF or U(x,R), for x in X, F is an ultrafuzzy filter not containing

s(x,1), and R is a minimal t-rreducible subset of L. When L = {0,1}, the only minimal t-irreducible subset is {1}. Thus in this case, all dual atoms (ultratopologies) are of the form U(x,1) U F. But when L = {0,1}, U(x,1) corresponds to $P(X\setminus\{x\})$ and F corresponds to an ultrafilter on X, not containing { x }, which is the pointultrilter characterisation of ultratopologies, due to FROLICH [11].

4.3.6 Theorem

(L,X) is dually atomic (2.1.1) iff Given any T in (L,X), such that $T \neq L(X)$, and $a \not\equiv T$, there exists an ultrafuzzy topology U, such that $T \subset U$, and $a \not\equiv U$.

Proof

Necessary: Let (L,X) be dually atomic. Let T in (L,X) and a in L(X) be such that a $\not=$ T. Then there exists ultrafuzzy topologies U(i) in (L,X), for i in I, such that $T = \bigwedge U(i) = \bigwedge U(i)$. Clearly, T is a subset of U(i) for all in I, and since a $\not=$ T, there exists i in I such that a $\not=$ U(i), hence the necessity.

Sufficiency: Let T in (L,X) be such that T \neq L(X). For each a in L(X) such that a is not in T, let U(a) be an ultrafuzzy topology finer than T and not containing a. Then clearly

 $T = A \{ U(a) \mid a \notin T \}$. Since T is arbitrary, (L,X) is dually atomic.

4.3.7 Lemma

If (L,X) is dually atomic then for each l in L, l \neq 0, there exists a minimal t-irreducible subset, containing 1.

Proof

Given any 1 in L, 1 \neq 0, there always exists fuzzy topology not containing the fuzzy singleton s(x,1), for some fixed x in X [unless X is a singleton and L= {0,1}]. Then by the theorem (4.3.6), there exists an ultrafuzzy topology U on X such that s(x,1) \rightleftharpoons U. Now by the theorem (4.3.2)(iii),

m (L! s(y,m) $\not=$ U, for y in X) is minimal t-irreducible. Clearly 1 belongs to this minimal t-irreducible subset, and the proof is complete.

4.3.8 Lemna

If (L,X) is dually atomic, then for every 1,m in $L\setminus\{0\}$, there exists minimal t-irreducible subset R(1,m), such that 1 is in R(1,m), and $m\not\in R(1,m)$.

Proof

In the light of the theorem (4.3.6), and the lemma (4.3.7), to complete the proof, it is enough to prove that

there exists a fuzzy topology containing s(x,m), and not containing s(x,l), for some fixed x in X.

Let $T = \{a \in L(X) \mid a(x) \in \{0,m,1\}, \text{ for } x \text{ in } X\}$. Then $M = \{0,m,1\}$ is a complete, distributive sublattice of L. Further T = M(X). and M(X) is a complete sublattice of L(X). Thus T is a fuzzy topology on X. Clearly, s(x,m) is in T and $s(x,1) \not\in T$, for x in X. The proof is complete.

4.3.9 Lemma

 $\label{eq:continuous} If \quad (L,X) \quad \text{is dually atomic then L is a chain of} \\ t\text{-irreducible elements and } 0.$

Proof

If (L,X) is dually atomic, then by the lemma(4.3.7), every nonzero element of L is contained in some minimal t-irreducible subset of L. Then by the theorem (2.1.7) L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and O.

4.3.10 Theorem

The lattice of fuzzy topologies (L,X) is dually atomic iff either $L=\{0,1\}$ or X is a singleton and L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and zero.

Proof

Necessary: Suppose (L,X) is dually atomic. Then by the lemma

(4.3.9), L must be a chain of t-irreducible elements and O. Suppose L \neq {0,1} and X is not a singleton, then there exists l in L such that O < 1 < 1. Let z be a fixed element in X. Let a in L(X) be such that, for x in X,

$$a(x) = \begin{cases} 1 & \text{if } x \neq z \\ 1 & \text{if } x = z. \end{cases}$$

Let T be the fuzzy topology of all constant fuzzy subsets of X. Since X is not a singleton, $T \neq L(X)$. Since L(X)dually atomic, by the theorem (4.3.6), there exists an ultrafuzzy topology U bigger than T and not containing a, as is not in T. Now, since support of a is X, and L is chain, $\partial Ab \neq 0$, for all b in L(X)\{0}. Hence by the theorem (3.2.3) a is in every ultrafuzzy filter on X. Hence U cannot be of the form: U(x,1) UF as defined in the proof of the therem (4.3.4). Thus U = U(x,m), for some x in X, and m in L. . But then the constant fuzzy subset m, with membership value m on X, does not belong to U(x,m), and hence T is not a subset of U, a contradiction. Now by remark (4.3.5), T not have an ultrafuzzy topology above it, and containing a. Then by the theorem (4,3,6), (L,X) is dually atomic. Thus, if (L,X) is dually atomic, then either X is a singleton or $L = \{0,1\}$.

Sufficiency: Suppose $L = \{0,1\}$. Then L(X) is lattice isomorphic onto to the Boolean lattice P(X), and (L,X) is

lattice isomorphic to the lattice of all toplogies on X. The lattice of topologies is dually atomic EFROLICH, 11]. Hence (L,X) is dually atomic.

Suppose X is a singleton, and L is a chain of t-irreducible elements and O. Let X = {x}. It may be noted that s(x,1) in this case is the "1" of L(X). Hence every T in (L,X), contains s(x,1). Moreover, {1} is minimal t-irreducible for every 1 in L\{O}. Thus the ultrafuzzy topologies (dual atoms) in (L,X), are of the form U(x,1) = {a ← L(X) | a(x) ≠ 1} = {s(x,m) | m ≠ 1}U{O}, for each nonzero 1 in L. Thus if T ← (L,X), and T ≠ L(X) then T = Λ { U(x,1) | s(x,1) æ T }. Therefore, (L,X) is dually atomic.

4.3.11 Remark

From the theorem (4.3.10), we see that (L,X) is dually atomic only in the trivial cases. i.e., $L=\{0,1\}$ and X is a singleton. Thus in general (L,X) is not dually atomic. This is a clear departure from the corresponding results for the lattice of topologies.

4.4 Complements in (L,X)

4.4.1 Lenna

Let S,T \in (L,X). Then B = {s Λ t! s \in S, t \in T} is a base for the fuzzy topology S V T.

Proof

We shall first show that B is a fuzzy topological base. Clearly S and T are subsets of B, hence U(b) b in B) = 1 Further, if a, b (B), then there exist r,s in S and t, u in T, such that a = r Λ t and b = s Λ u, then a Λ b = (r Λ s) Λ (t Λ u). Since r Λ s CS and t Λ u CT, a Λ b is in B. Thus B is a fuzzy topological base.

Since S V T is the smallest fuzzy topology containing S and T, it is closed for finite meet of members from S and T. Hence B is a subset of S V T. Thus B generates S V T.

4.4.2 Theorem

If L is a chain and if (L,X) is complemented, then every 1 in L\{0,1} is a t-irrreducible elements.

Proof

Suppose there exists an 1 in L\{0,1} such that , 1 is not t-irreducible. Since L is a chain, 1 cannot be written as the finite meet of members other than 1. Thus there exist l(i) in L, $l(i) \neq 1$, for i in I such that Vl(i) = 1. ..(1)

Let $S=\{0,\underline{1},1\}$, where $\underline{1}$ is the constant fuzzy subset of X, with the membership value 1. S is a fuzzy

topology on X. Since (L,X) is complemented, there exists a T in (L,X) such that T \wedge S = { 0,1 }, and T \vee S = L(X). Thus all fuzzy singletons of X belong to S \vee T. Therefore, by the lemma (4.4.1) every fuzzy singleton can be written as arbitrary join of members of B = {s \wedge t| s \in S and t \cap C T}.

Let s(x,m) be a fuzzy singleton of X, where m < 1. We claim that s(x,m) is in T.

We have, either s(x,m) is in B or s(x,m) = V a(i), for some a(i)'s in B.

Case i): $s(x,m) \notin B$, implies there exist s in S and t in T such that s(x,m) = sAt. Since s is 0 or $\underline{1}$ or 1, t is either s(x,n), where $1 \land n = m$, or s(x,m). Since L is a chain, $1 \land n = m$, implies 1 = m or n = m. since $m \leqslant 1$, n = m. i.e., $t = s(x,m) \leqslant T$.

case ii) s(x,m) = Va(i), for a(i) in B, implies a(i) = s(x,n(i)), for some n(i) in L. But then Vn(i) = m. From case i), $s(x,n(i)) \in B$ implies $s(x,n(i)) \in T$. Then Vs(x,n(i)) = s(x,m) is in T, since T is a fuzzy topology.

Thus in either case, s(x,m) is in T. Hence the claim.

Now , from (1), we have that l(i) < 1 for each i. Thus from the above argument s(x,l(i)) is in T, for each

i in I and for each x in X. Since T is a fuzzy topology, $\underline{l} = V \{ s(x,l(i)) \mid x \text{ in X and i in I } \}$, belongs to T. Thus T Λ S is no more $\{0,1\}$, a contradiction. Hence I must be t-irreducible. The proof of the theorem is complete.

4.4.3 Remark

From the theorem, (4.4.2), in the fuzzy set topology with closed unit interval [0,1] as the membership lattice, the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set is not complemented.

4.4.4 Theorem

If L is a lattice of t-irreducible elements and O, then in (L,X), every atom has a dual atom as its complement and vice versa. [X contains atleast two elements].

Proof

Let $T(a) = \{0,a,1\}$ be an atom in (L,X). If there exists x in X such that 0 < a(x) < 1, then for such an x, consider the ultrafuzzy topology

$$U(x,a(x)) = \{ b \in L(X) : b(x) \neq a(x) \}.$$

Clearly, a $\not \in$ U(x,a(x)), and hence T(a) \land U(x,a(x)) = {0,1}. Further U(x,a(x)) contains all fuzzy singletons, except s(x,a(x)). Since s(x,1) is in U(x,a(x)), s(x,a(x)) is in T(a) \mathbf{V} U(x,a(x)), as s(x,1) $\mathbf{\Lambda}$ a = s(x,a(x). Therefore, T(a) \mathbf{V} U(x,a(x)) = L(X). i.e., U(x,a(x)) is a complement of T(a).

Suppose for all x in a(x) = 1 or 0, then pick an x such that a(x) = 1 and y such that a(y) = 0. Such x,y exist as a is neither 0 nor 1. Let $U(x,1) = \{b \in L(X) \mid b(x) \neq 1\}$, and F be an ultrafuzzy filter containing s(y,1). Let U = U(x,1) UF. From the proof of the theorem (4.3.4), we have that U is an ultrafuzzy topology. Since, a is not in U, U Λ T(a) = {0,1}. Further, since all fuzzy singletons except s(x,1) are in U(x,1) and F contains s(y,1) V s(x,1), $s(x,1) = a\Lambda(s(x,1) \vee s(y,1))$, belongs to T(a) V U, T(a) V U = L(X). Thus U is a complement of T(a).

Now, let U be an ultrafuzzy topology. Since, minimal t-irreducible elements in L are singletons, by the theorem (4.3.2), there exists a unique x in X and 1 in L, such that s(x,1) is the only fuzzy singleton, not in U. But then $T = \{0, s(x,1), 1\}$ is an atom in (L,X) and a complement of U. Hence the teorem.

4.4.5 Note

PAUL S. SCHNARE [22] proved that complement in the lattice of topologies is not unique. From the proof the theorem (4.4.4), it is evident that a fuzzy topology can

have more than one complement in the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set.

4.4.6 Concluding remark

The problem of complementation in the lattice of fuzzy topologies on a set, though solved in the negative, a complete study of the problem with particular emphasis on the structure of the membership set, still remains.

REFERENCES

1.	K.K.AZAD	Fuzzy grills and a characterisation
		of fuzzv proximitv

- J. Math. Ana. and appl. 79,13-17,1981
- 2. BADARD, ROBERT Fuzzy pretopological spaces and their representations.
 - J. Math. Ana. and appl. 81,328-390,1981
- 3. BIRKHOFF, G.D. Lattice theory

Vol. XXV 2nd ed. AMS Colloquium Publication, Providence, 1948

4. BOURBAKI N Elements of mathematics
General topology- part ii

Addison - wesley Reading Mass 1966

- 5. BRUCE HUTTON Uniformities on fuzzy topological spaces
 - J. Math. Ana. and appl. 58,559-571,1977
- 6. BRUCE HUTTON Compactification theory for fuzzy topological spaces, Part II

Reprint series No. 130 University of Auckland, Dept. of Math. April(1978) 7. BRUCE HUTTON

Product of fuzzy topological spaces

Topol. and its appl. 11,59-67,1980

8. BRUCE HUTTON and IVAN REILLY

Separation axioms in fuzzy topological spaces

Fuzzy sets and systems 3,93-104,1980

9. CHANG C.L.

Fuzzy topological spaces

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 24,182-190,1968

10. CONRAD F

Fuzzy topological concepts

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 74,432-440,1980

11. FROLICH, OTTO

Das Halburdnungs system der topologischen raume auf einer menge

> Math. Annal. 156,79-95,1964

12. GANTNER T.E., STEINLAGE, and WARREN R.H. Compactness in fuzzy topological

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 62,547-562,1978

13. GOGUEN J.A.

L fuzzy sets

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 18,145-174,1967 14. GRATZER, GEORGE

Lattice theory

W.H. Freeman and Co.,

15. HARTMANIS, JURIS

On the lattice of topologies

Can. J. Mathematics 10,547-553,1958

16. KATSARAS A.K.

On fuzzy proximity spaces

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 75,571-583,1980

17. LOU S.P.

Fuzzy structure

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 76,631-642,1980

18. LOWEN, RICHARD

Initial and final tpologies and the fuzzy Tychonoff theorem

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 58,11-21,1977

19. MIRA SARKAR

On fuzzy tpological spaces

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 79,384-394,1981

20. MIRA SARKAR

On L-fuzzy topological spaces

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 84,431-442,1981

21. RODABAUGH S.E.

A categorical accommodation of various notions of fuzzy topology

Fuzzy sets and systems 9,241-265,1983

22. SCHNARE, PAUL S. Multiple complementation in the lattice of topologies

Fund. Math. 62,53-59,1958

23. SRIVASTAVA P. and Fuzzy proximity structures and GUPTA R.L. fuzzy ultrafilters

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 94,297-311,1983

24. STEINER A.K. The lattice of topologies, structure and complementation

Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 122,379-398,1966

25. ULRICH HOHLE Upper semicontinuous fuzzy sets and applications

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 78,659-673,1980

26. ULRICH HOHLE a-fuzzy topologies on algebraic structures

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 108,113-150,1985

27. VAIDYANATHASAMY R. Set theory

Chelsa, New York, 1960

28. VAN ROOIJ A.C.M The lattice of all topologies is

Can. J. Math. 20,805-807,1968

29. WONG C.K.

Fuzzy points and local properties of fuzzy topologies

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 46,316-328,1974

30. ZADEH L.A.

Fuzzy sets

Information control 8,338-353,1965

31. ZING DENG

Fuzzy pseudo-metric spaces

J. Math. Ana. and appl. 86,74-95,1982

